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CHAIR HOKAMA:

(Gavel.)

The Council's Committee on Budget

and Finance will come to order.

For today, the
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1

meeting of June 18th, 2002,

2

Committee members Mr. Kane present, Mr. Arakawa,

3

Mr. Carroll, Mr. Molina, Mr. Nishiki and

4

Ms. Tavares.

5

Johnson.

The Chair excuses members Kawano and

Members,

6

this morning we have

today we have five items on the

7

agenda.

8

today is BF-21, affordable housing initiatives.

9

The first item that we'll be taking up

There are four matters that were referred to

10

this Committee by our Human Services and Economic

11

Development Committee through a Committee report

12

01-128 in August of 2001.

13

were referred to this Committee are the

14

recommendations of first-time home buyers earning up

15

to 120 percent of the median income with a down

16

payment loan of up to $10,000 for ten years.

17

The four matters that

The second matter was addressing the housing

18

shortage for homeless and low-income families for

19

the West Maui area by partnering with the Maui

20

Economic Concerns of the Community or MECC.

21

Third was the matter of affordable housing

22

units for seniors and a centralized housing division

23

office and, fourth,

24

which includes a proposed ordinance that will

25

provide Section 8 landlords with a real property tax

improving the Section 8 program
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4

exemption of up to $50,000.
Today it's the Chair's intentions to start

3

the discussion and we thank the presence of Director

4

Lee of the Department of Housing and Human Concerns,

5

but the Chair -- I will tell you at this time I

6

would not be recommending reporting this out until

7

we -- the Chair is satisfied of the items that has

8

been referred through this Committee report.

9

Members, before we do start -- and I ask

10

Ms. Lee for her comments.

11

taking public testimony.

12

asks anyone interested in testifying on any of the

13

five items today to please make yourself known to

14

the Committee staff, who will then give you your

15

opportunity to present your comments prior to the

16

specific matters listed on the agenda.

17

The Committee will be
So, at this time the Chair

You have three minutes to present your

18

comments.

19

conclude, the Chair will grant you your additional

20

minute; and after four minutes, the Chair will ask

21

you to conclude and end your testimony before this

22

Committee today.

23

If you do need an additional minute to

So, at this time the Chair will be asking

24

Mr. Marc Merritte to please corne forward and present

25

his testimony to the Committee.
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. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY • . .

1

2

ITEM NO. 55:

CONTRACT FOR THE CO-COMPOSTING FACILITY AT
THE CENTRAL MAUI SANITARY LANDFILL
(Contract No. C0142-9)

MR. MERRITTE:

Good morning, Chair Hokama and members of

3

4
5
6

County Council.

7

testifying on the issue of the contract for the

8

co-composing facility at Central Maui Sanitary

9

Landfill.

10

My name is Marc Merritte.

I'm

In 1994 I was hired as a consultant by the

11

County to build that facility, and we built a pilot

12

plant which was then converted into a production

13

facility which is still operating.

14

understanding of the current situation is is that we

15

are, as a County, offering a one-year additional

16

contract to any interested company that wants to

17

continue the active co-composting at the central

18

landfill.

19

And my

I have a few comments which I feel should be

20

considered by the County Council in regards to

21

whether legislative action is warranted on this item

22

or whether there are any other issues which should

23

be taken into consideration.

24
25

First of all, I forwarded through
Mr. Hokama's office yesterday a package of
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1

information having to do with the current situation

2

at the EPA where the 503 regulations which were

3

promulgated back in 1992,

4

waste sludge into a beneficial reuse biosolid by the

5

magic of the administrative pen are now under rather

6

serious review.
And

7

I

I

believe, to turn a toxic

would say that myself and a number of

8

other people in this community have been reviewing

9

this information.

I

have an extensive package here

10

with me which any Councilperson that would be

11

interested in reviewing the technical aspects of

12

this issue can certainly take a look at.
Having worked in biotechnology and in the

13
14

containment of dangerous microorganisms, I know a

15

little bit about what exactly needs to be done; and

16

I

17

solution -- a technical solution to this issue.

18

have brought to the County Council members here a

I

believe it was a good move by the -- upon

19

Administration to reduce the length of this contract

20

to one year so we can take a good look at some

21

alternatives to this co-composting technology.

22

As you know, we have a phenomena here in Maui

23

County called flesh-eating bacteria.

24

it isn't passed through the stools, any time a wound

25

is washed, it goes directly into the wastewater; and
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then it's concentrated in the sludge.

2

Reducing pathogens is what co-composting

3

does; and I don't think that mere reduction of the

4

pathogen flesh-eating bacteria -- staphylococcus

5

antibiotic-resistant flesh-eating bacteria is

6

sufficient.

7

warrants extremely close review.

8

lot of controversy back in 1994 --

9

10

MS. KOLLER:

So, I would say that this process
It -- we've had a

Three minutes.

MR. MERRITTE:

-- thank you, I think I can conclude --

11

back in 1994 about this issue having to do with

12

whether or not it was safe.

13

We've gone ahead and issued another contract

14

here for a year, which I think basically says we

15

need to take a very, very, very close look at this.

16

It's being done on a national basis.

17

being done by The national Council of Research, by

18

the EPA, Cornell Waste Institute, Center for Disease

19

Control.

20

It's

I just say, ladies and gentlemen, please,

21

let's not spread this material on public parks right

22

now until we get a better handle on things.

23

thank you for your kind attention, and I will be

24

able to provide a much more extensive package to

25

anyone that is interested in reviewing it.
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you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Merritte.

3

testifier this morning, members?

4

with Mr. Nishiki first.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Thank you.

Questions for the
Okay.

We'll start

Marc, I know that
when

6

early on in the co-composting arena when the

7

Maui County initiated this, there were quite a bit

8

of people that were concerned about using sewage

9

sludge in this process.

10

I think it's been about

three years, four years now, maybe longer --

11

MR. MERRITTE:

Yeah.

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

-- that we've continued this

13

process.

In the meantime, I know that the County,

14

along with whoever is running the show now, is

15

marketing the so-called soil now for use by

16

numerous, probably, people.
I have yet to hear, despite of what I read

17

18

here today, of any type of persons getting sick or

19

concerns raised by the Federal Government asking us

20

to stop this process.

21

that, what, there should be a concern by Maui County

22

now --

23

MR. MERRITTE:

24

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

25

MR. MERRITTE:

Are you here to alarm us

Yes, exactly.
-- to look at it?

Yeah, I think,

first of all, finding the
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needle in the haystack -- where did one get

2

infected, how did one get infected -- that's a

3

pathogenist's nightmare.

4

clues to a very, very serious crime in a very, very

5

wide field.

6

This is like looking for

I have heard a number -- having been in the

7

landscaping and been in the agricultural industry

8

for many, many years here in Maui, I've heard a

9

number of anecdotal testimonies about landscaping

10

personnel contracting hepatitis, landscaping

11

personnel contracting aspergillus.

12

documentation of people getting these types of

13

diseases that have been working with this material.

14

Whether or not someone's come to your office

I think there's

15

and made a complaint, I can't address; but I can

16

tell you one thing and that is after many, many

17

years of a rigid investigation by numerous

18

organizations, I think the mere fact that we reduce

19

the pathogens to a, quote, unquote,

20

level in a final product is like saying -- if we're

21

going to make a recycled product out of medical

22

waste, we're going to allow a few hypodermic needles

23

in there.

24

they going to prove that it was from our product?

25

"acceptable"

And whoever gets poked, well, how are

This type of approach, I think, puts the
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liability directly on the County.

2

aware of a number of new issues,

3

reinvestigation of the scientific data that was used

4

to make this 503 rule that allowed material which

5

had been considered to be toxic and dangerous for

6

almost 50 years to be turned into a suddenly

7

beneficial item which could be spread on farmland

8

and turned into products for the unsuspecting public

9

under municipal contract, I might add, with very

10

And I -- I'm
including the EPA's

rich profit margins for the companies that do this.
So, yes, I'm here to

11

not alarm you.

I'm

12

here to inform you that if you read this

13

documentation that I have brought along and that I

14

have forwarded to Chairman Hokama here,

15

see that there are grave concerns -- even within the

16

EPA,

17

science was good.

18

that you'll

there's grave concerns whether or not the

And even George Bush who tells us that global

19

warming isn't a problem for us so we don't have

20

need to sign the Kyoto agreement has Christie

21

Whitman pressuring the National Research Council to

22

come up with some data here because the original

23

risk assessment didn't even mention pathogens.

24

25

So, yes,

I'm here to -- also to provide an

alternative which is the sterilization of sludge
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1

using plant nutrients to create a fertilizer rather

2

than a compost; and I have provided both your office

3

and all the offices of the Council people here with

4

this technical solution.

5

company but I'm aware of the technology and I would

6

say it's certainly a way to circumvent the danger.

7

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Okay.

I don't represent the

Let's cut to the chase now.

8

I was reading from this article you gave to us from

9

the National Whistleblower Center,

"Requests EPA

10

Action on Sludge."

11

protect the public health and safety from harmful

12

exposure to Class B biosolids."

13

consider our sludge to be --

14

MR. MERRITTE:

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

16

MR. MERRITTE:

17

And it talks about, quote,

"to

Is that what you

No.
Class B biosolids?

No, I don't consider our sludge to be

Class B biosolids.

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

19

MR. MERRITTE:

Oh, okay.

What I can -- what -- and I don't base my

20

position on this paper.

21

is my graduate degree where I did microbiological

22

research and postgraduate work under Department of

23

Energy contract and then a number of years working

24

in biotechnology containing dangerous microorganisms

25

and my involvement with this County as a consultant

What I base my position on
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in 1993 and '94 in building this plant and the

2

ensuing fracas that happened after the plant was

3

mismanaged and endangered every human life in Maui

4

County.
And my position is based on science.

5

It's

6

not based on a single point.

It's not based on a

7

single news article here.

8

microorganisms that are left in that -- in that

9

sludge which, if they're not properly sterilized or

I know that there's

10

completely sterilized, that they have a potential to

11

infect someone.

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

And finally -- and finally the

13

question:

If you

14

organization that we would like what we are

15

producing to be analyzed, because you bring up this

16

concern, is there an independent source that we

17

could go to that you could give us?

18

MR. MERRITTE:

19

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

20

MR. MERRITTE:

if we were to ask you or any

Absolutely.

And

Okay.

-- this has been tried before, but we could

21

do this.

This has been suggested, and we could do

22

this easily.

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

24

MR. MERRITTE:

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Do you have that name right now?

Well, there's a number of microbi -(Inaudible.)
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-- that the University of Hawaii -- the

MR. MERRITTE:

2

University of Hawaii is the organization that I

3

would turn to.

4

department, and let's get -- let's get the absolute

5

experts.

6

that can be bought and sold on the open market.

I would go to their microbiological

Let's not get a commercial firm involved

7

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

8

MR. MERRITTE:

Right.

Let's go to the University of Hawaii

9

microbiology department and have them -- have them

10

randomly test the material that's sold in bulk and

11

see if there are concentrations of the

12

microorganisms which are of concern.

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

14

MR. MERRITTE:

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

This is a quick way to find out.

Okay.

Mr. Kane?

18

Thank you.

Thank you.
Thank you.

Mr. Arakawa.

Okay.

Ms. Tavares, questions?

Mr. Carroll?

Mr. Molina.

Mr. Merritte, we appreciate your

19

testimony this morning; and we thank you for your

20

presence here.

21

when the topic does become before the Committee this

22

morning, you may be asked to provide some additional

23

comments.

If there are any further questions

24

MR. MERRITTE:

Thank you.

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you very much.
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ITEM NO. 21:

AFFORDABLE HOUSING INITIATIVES (Misc.)

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Next we have Jeanne Skog presenting

2
3

4

testimony.

5

the Chair will again ask anyone wishing to provide

6

public testimony of any of the five items listed on

7

today's Budget and Finance agenda,

8

forward and notify the staff so you may have your

9

opportunity to present comments.

10
11

After Ms. Skog we have no one else.

Okay.
MS. SKOG:

to please come

Good morning, Jeanne.

Good morning, Council Chair and Council

12

members.

13

Maui Economic Development Board; and I'm here

14

regard to the affording -- affordable housing

15

initiative item on your agenda.

16

So,

I'm Jeanne Skog, President and CEO of the
~n

I'm really -- our organization is pleased

17

that you are taking this up, and we'll be happy to

18

lend our support to anything you do on this because

19

it adds -- does definitely have an impact in terms

20

of our business attraction and expansion -- business

21

expansion efforts.

22

The question of housing for employees always

23

comes up when we talk to business prospects, whether

24

they're from here or they're relocating a business

25

or opening a new office in Maui from the Mainland.
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Basically the pipeline of housing options is

2

really critical, and I think that the attention

3

you're giving it is possibly due to the fact that

4

that pipeline isn't as robust as we'd like it to be.

5

So, I want to just lend my comments on the

6

fact that it is an important area in what we're

7

doing and in terms of the economy.

8

particularly acute in the area of rental housing,

9

which is kind of the transitional point for people

It is

10

who don't have enough money to put a down payment on

11

a home, especially the way homes are priced these

12

days, and just need a transitional point where they

13

can have their own place; and then, as they

14

accumulate enough equity to put into something for

15

ownership, they've got the ability to do that.

16

Toward that end, on July 1st and 2nd, MEDB is

17

joining up with the County of Maui to present a

18

conference on Maui's economic future.

19

agenda is a section of -- actually a number of

20

presentations on social impacts of economic

21

development, and one of the areas that is being

22

highlighted is affordable housing.

23

Within that

We are pleased to be bringing in someone from

24

Mercy Housing Corporation, which is a national

25

affordable housing corporation; and she's going to
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be sharing with us her experiences with other

2

models.

3

And in talking to Director Alice Lee, she

4

will be particularly looking at models that have

5

relevance to Maui, in other words, high land costs,

6

high costs of construction and so forth and what

7

they have been able to do to come up with

8

strategies, financial and otherwise, to address

9

those.

So, she will be in the conference and take

10

advantage of her coming as well as a national

11

renowned affordable housing architect.
We will be doing a workshop on July 3rd in

12
13

conjunction with the Department of Housing and Human

14

Concerns that will take the subject into more depth

15

with key stakeholders in affordable housing in Maui;

16

and that will include developers, bankers, public

17

officials, and so forth.

18

involvement in that workshop and certainly welcome

19

your involvement in the conference itself.

20

you.

21

22
23

24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So, I welcome your

Thank you, Ms. Skog.

Thank

Questions for

Ms. Skog this morning, members?
Okay.

We'll start with Mr. Arakawa and work

our way down.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Thank you.

In looking at this
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1

area of affordable housing and in trying to relate

2

it to the County and the County's needs, are you

3

going to be presenting any -- any statistics on what

4

the demand is for affordable housing or what our

5

shortfalls in various areas are?

6

MS. SKOG:

We will probably be doing that in the workshop.

7

We're developing the agenda for the workshop now, as

8

I said, in working with Director Alice Lee as well

9

as her housing manager, Edwin Okubo.
So, we'll be looking at that as a way to

10

11

bring everyone up to speed on what the current

12

picture is in affordable housing in Maui.

13
14

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Unfortunately you're having

that day on the day we're having Committee meetings.

15

MS. SKOG:

16

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

17

Okay.

So I've learned, yes.
Yeah.

So, if it's possible, could

you forward that to us --

18

MS. SKOG:

Sure.

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

-- so we can have that statistics

20

because it's very critical in some of the issues

21

that we're doing with.

22

MS. SKOG:

Okay.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

24

MS. SKOG:

25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And I appreciate that.

Thank you.

Okay.
Okay.

Mr. Carroll, any questions?
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2

Ms. Johnson?

Mr. Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yes.

Mr. Nishiki?

You mentioned that there is

3

a pipeline of housing options.

4

rental housing as being -- I don't know if you

5

mentioned

6

be coming to Maui County to open up some type of

7

business.

8
9

Then you mentioned

a concern to potential people that may

I don't -- and I know what it is.

When someone comes to communicate with you
about relocating or starting up a business and they

10

ask you about the housing options, give me an

11

idea

12

them or they come and they find out what is

13

available and what they have to pay, what are most

14

statements made to you about the costs or the

15

ability to find anything?

16

MS. SKOG:

if it is in the rental housing and you quote

I don't -- my preliminary research in

17

affordable housing -- and there isn't a lot.

18

not trying to come across as being all

19

knowledgeable.

20

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

21

MS. SKOG:

I'm

No.

We're just getting into this area, but it looks

22

like that pipeline is not as robust as we would like

23

it to be to support our economy.

24

you know, people who are already here.

25

And that includes,

We hear, as I'm sure all of you have, about
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1

people, you know, living 15 to a horne because that's

2

the way they can afford it; and even then they're

3

working two or three jobs to be able to do that.

4

So, the pipeline, I don't think, is as -- is at a

5

point where we would all like it to be.

6

On the question of what we talk to people

7

about in terms of -- you know, if they're looking at

8

opening a business in Maui and are looking -- you

9

know, looking at -- or are looking at growth, in a

10

lot of cases because the tech industry tends to pay

11

on average at a higher wage, it -- they seem to be

12

able to handle it; but the question does corne up.

13

But I -- you know, there is concern about --

14

even for returning kama'aina, where are they going

15

to live and what port can they corne into, because

16

the median price, I think, is at 250,000 or

17

something like that.

18

It's really tough.

So, I -- my point is that it does need to be

19

addressed and I don't know what the solutions are,

20

but it does need to be addressed.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

It does corne up.

And those that are in the

22

high-tech field, when they hear what they need to

23

pay for rental housing and what they make, have you

24

heard them go,

25

in paradise?"

"Is this what I need to pay to live
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MS. SKOG:

There is --

2

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

3

MS. SKOG:

Meaning--

There is concern about it.

I don't know that

4

it's a deal-breaker.

5

where they said,

6

can't do it."

7

high.

8

us have done their homework on the costs before they

9

come to us.

10

I haven't been in a situation

"Oh, your housing is too high.

But there is a concern that it is

Although, most prospects that come to talk to

So, we aren't the sole source of

information.

11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

12

MS. SKOG:

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Right.

Yeah.
Thank you.

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares.

I just wanted to ask you, Jeanne,

16

you talked about something on July 3rd that was

17

going to be more in depth into the housing --

18

MS. SKOG:

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20
21

We

Yes.
-- situation.

Can you give us a

little more information about that?
MS. SKOG:

To take advantage of Jane Graf from Mercy

22

Housing being here as well as Mike Piatuk, who is

23

the architect, we're piggybacking a workshop on

24

July 3rd to just be able to allow them to take

25

more in depth and go more in depth with people who
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1

are stakeholders in our community on it because the

2

coun -- the conference time frame won't allow for

3

that.

4

allow for a lot of in-depth discussion.

5

It will allow her to present, but it won't

And I wanted to be sure we took advantage of

6

her being on Maui to the extent that she might be

7

able to present some new strategies on financing or

8

partnerships or whatever.

9

Mercy is a national corporation, as I

10

mentioned; and she's earned her way up the

11

corporation ladder, has come with very great

12

really strong references in what she's been able to

13

accomplish in the California and Western region.

14

So, I just wanted to take advantage of that.

15

Maybe we'll find out that we're on the right

16

track already and are doing what we can do; but, you

17

know, it didn't seem to hurt to see what she had to

18

offer because she does have a lot of networks and

19

strategies that they've used in different

20

communities.

21

She was particularly going to highlight,

22

like, communities like Santa Cruz, San Francisco,

23

the Bay area, some ski communities in Colorado,

24

which all tend to have the same challenge of high

25

land and high cost of building, as a way to find,
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1

you know, models that really have some sense of

2

relevance to Maui because we -- we just have a

3

unique situation here.

4

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Uh-huh.

Thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Kane?

Anyone else has

6

questions for Ms. Skog this morning?

7

none, thank you very much, Jeanne, for being here.

Seeing

Members, you also have some written testimony

8
9

Okay.

distributed by the staff.

Any objections to having

10

that be incorporated as part of our testimony for

11

today?

12

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

17

No objections.

Okay.

(Inaudible)
Mr. Chairman?

Yes, Ms. Tavares.
You know, I have a question on one

of the things handed out that starts with --

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

please.

No.7.

Thank you.
Where does that belong?

Tamara, if you could assist the Committee,

24

MS. KOLLER:

Thank you.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

No.
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2

MS. KOLLER:

I don't think it's working.

the back of Alice

3

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

4

MS. KOLLER:

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

Oh.

It goes to

of the other housing package.
This one?

Yes.
So, it's just an excerpt then?

There's no 1 through 6.

7

MS. KOLLER:

Right, it's an excerpt from a

8

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.
Okay.

10

Oh, okay.

(inaudible).

Thank you.

Thank you very much for that.
Members,

the written testimony

11

received was from a Mr. Scott Crawford in regards to

12

agenda Item 55 whereby he rep -- says he represents

13

the Sierra Club of Hawaii Chapter with his comments

14

on co-composting.

15

Okay.

That shall be included.

Anyone else for testimony this morning?

16

Seeing none,

17

testimony portion of our agenda.

18

.

the Chair by -- hereby closes the

. . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

..

19

ITEM NO. 21:

AFFORDABLE HOUSING INITIATIVES (Misc.)

20
21

MR. HOKAMA:

And we'll now move on to Item 21, which is

22

the affordable housing initiative topic.

23

morning, again, members, we have Ms. Lee, the

24

Director of Human -- Housing and Human Concerns and

25

we will ask Ms. Lee for her comments, please.
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2
3

MS. LEE:

Good morning, Chair Hokama and members of the

Budget Committee.
Thank you for this opportunity to discuss

4

with you some of our housing initiatives which we

5

presented to you back in July of last year.

6

The first item is the matter of a first-time

7

home buyers program earning up to 120 percent of

8

median income, a down payment program of up to

9

$10,000 and up to ten years.

10

Now, the reason why we are promoting and

11

recommending this type of program is because we do

12

have programs that are available for those in the

13

80 percent and below category; but there's really no

14

program available for people who are above that

15

level, 80 to 120 percent.

16

And if you listened to this morning's news,

17

you would have heard that a lot of our police

18

officers are leaving the State.

19

predicted that there will be a shortage of 300

20

police officers statewide, and they're just one

21

segment of our population that have found better

22

offers elsewhere.

23

There's -- it's

We also are concerned about our younger

24

people who are graduating from college, from high

25

school, who want to stay here on Maui but are having
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25

difficulty finding the financing.

2

An area that I

think has been somewhat

3

neglected over time has been affordable financing,

4

and we would like to do our part and help those

5

who

6

short on the down payment.

7

who are working who have good jobs but are

A lot of times young people in their 20s and

8

30s, even their 40s, applying for their first home

9

and their first mortgage just cannot come up with 20

10

percent down payment, especially if the house is

11

costing them $250,000.

12

young couples or these couples are short, you know,

13

5, 6, 9, $10,000.

14

Oftentimes the -- these

So, we would like you to consider creating

15

this pilot project, which, by the way, no one else

16

in the County has done,

17

those in that sort of gap group.

18

I

to provide assistance to

have discussed this matter with

19

Councilmember Carroll at length; and he is probably

20

going to propose -- because he thought it would be a

21

good idea to -- if you agree to create this program,

22

to give preference, perhaps, to police officers or

23

firefighters as an incentive for them to either come

24

to Maui or stay on Maui as a possibility.

25

I

think any and all incentives you provide
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1

police officers or recruits would be a bonus and

2

would be a big benefit to our community because with

3

homeland security and the FBI and the CIA and all

4

the other government agencies scouting for more and

5

more law enforcement officers, you're going to see a

6

drain on our police department at some point.
Now, the details of how this works is we

7

8

would set aside, in the beginning, $250,000 in a

9

special account.

Applicants would apply through a

10

bank such as Bank of Hawaii.

11

servicing the loan, nor would we be screening

12

applicants and qualifying applicants.

13

leave that to the experts.

14

Let's see.

We would not be

We would

Bank of Hawaii would take all the

15

applications; and those who qualify would be allowed

16

to get the $10,000 loan at our cost.

17

is that for $10,000, you're not going to charge them

18

20, 30 percent interest.

19

will be in the neighborhood of about 4 or 5 percent.

20

So, it will cost them -- for $10,000, it will cost

21

them about $110 a month, which most people can

22

afford.

23

The whole idea

Our cost, we anticipate

A lot of -- a lot of residents have jobs --

24

have good jobs but do not have the resources such as

25

a down payment -- a substantial down payment, but
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1

they can afford a second mortgage of -- payment of

2

$110 a month.

3

So, we feel this is -- this is going to be a

4

good program.

5

more options, more incentives to stay and not go to

6

other areas where housing is cheaper and more

7

affordable.

8
9

It's going to offer our residents

You know, unfortunately, the cost of land is
very expensive here.

It's beyond our control.

But,

10

to me -- and I will say this over and over again

11

the underlying problem is that people don't make

12

enough wages; and until we bring up that level,

13

we're going to struggle with this area of affordable

14

housing and affordable everything else.

15

So, this is on -- I believe what we gave you

16

initially back in July of last year covers the

17

overview of the program.

18

projections.

19

details that would be involved in this program.

It covers our financial

It covers a budget and some of the

20

What we would need from you is your approval

21

for the funding of this program and, of course, not

22

only the funding but your approval for implementing

23

this program.

24
25

Where would the money come from?

I would say

the $250,000 can just be moved from some housing
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1

accounts that have been inactive.

For instance, our

2

housing interim financing and buy-back account has

3

roughly $205,000 in it.

4

touched it for years.

I don't -- we haven't

We have another account -- a rental account

5
6

that we haven't touched in years.

This is -- that

7

one has about 52,000 or 53,000 in it.

8

So, if we use those funds for this pilot

9

program, it's not taking away from General Fund

10

moneys or any other -- any types of programs that

11

are active right now.
And, you know, we'll give it a try and see

12
13

how it goes; and if it's successful, then we add

14

more money next year and the following year.

15

this

16

general aspects of the program.

17

answer any questions regarding any details.

18
19
20
21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

So,

this, in essence, covers, you know, the

Thank you, Ms. Lee.

the Director?

I'd be happy to

Members, questions for

Mr. Carroll, questions?

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

No, I'll turn the time over to my

fellow Council members.

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Thank you.

Mr. Arakawa?

I have quite a few questions; but

24

we'll start off with, in trying to create this

25

program, essentially the 250,000 would equate to 25
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loan programs that you're going to be doing.

I

2

think the question comes about in looking at what is

3

the inventory of housing to begin with.

4

in a lot of the discussions we're corning -- we're

5

just finding that there's no inventory.

You know,

If we're going to be doing projects like

6
7

this, I think the first thing we need to do is

8

understand what the entire inventory is and what the

9

scope of what we're

the problem really is.

How

10

large is this problem?

11

have no real statistics to define what the inventory

12

is.

13

was going to be looking at the

14

to find out what the inventory is, this is why I

15

really got interested in that.

16

a concern of mine, but I really got interested in it

17

because everything revolves around what the

18

inventory is and what the cost of that inventory is.

19

We hear about it, but we

It's just one of the reasons why when John Min
doing the surveys

Initially it wasn't

When we're looking at affordable housing and

20

we're trying to get anybody into this group, what is

21

the mean cost of rental of housing?

22

and what's not in each of the districts?

23

What's there

If we take one of these and we take -- we're

24

looking at 25 people, what about the thousands of

25

others that may be waiting for similar type
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programs?

Is this going to be a move to get into

2

that direction?

3

but I think we really need to get a grasp for what

4

the real concerns are within the community.

It's really a good program to help,

Do you have any statistics on what the

5
6

availability is as far as what would come into this

7

affordable classification, where you get these

8

units, in what areas we could be looking at?

9

MS. LEE:

We don't have an inventory of housing units.

10

However, I can tell you what's corne through my

11

office; and I know what's come through this Council.
There are a lot of problems that will be

12
13

built particularly in South Maui and Central Maui.

14

We have many projects going up in South Maui now.

15

We have -- Maui Lani, for example, has notified me

16

that they will be proceeding with the development of

17

400 lots.

18

aren't enough units at the moment.

So, there will be inventory if there

19

Attached to my July 16th transmittal to

20

you -- and I'm not sure if you're on the Human

21

Services Committee, Mr. Arakawa.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

23

MS. LEE:

You're not.

No,
Okay.

I'm not.
Attached to that submittal

24

was a copy of the housing demand.

25

idea of what the need is; and the demand -- and I
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1

I'm sure some of the staff can get you that

2

information -- is based on the Hawaii health survey

3

2000, in the year 2000, and where it talks about

4

there are about 45,200 households in Maui County.

5

And the current demand is for about 800 units in the

6

year 2001.

7

So, that was last year.

The projection is that there is similar

8

amount of demand in the year 2002, a little over

9

800; and it breaks down what the demand is for, 304

10

rental units and 496 for-sale units.

11

breaks down in what median income categories the

12

need is for rental units and for for-sale units.

13

And it further

So, it goes -- it tells you, for instance, 60

14

units, less than 30 percent of median income; 54

15

units, 31 to 50 percent and so forth.

16

you that similar breakdown for for-sale units.

17

And it gives

We, as you probably know -- and thanks to the

18

support of the Council -- have been quite

19

successful -- knock on wood -- with the rental

20

assistance program.

21

amount of rental assistance for people where we --

22

back in '99 we were helping 600 people.

23

helping 1200 people.

24

Now, we're closer to $11 million in federal funds.

25

So, you know, we've taken care of that end of the

We have more than doubled the

Now, we're

Back in '99 we had $6 million.
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spectrum.
What we need to do is provide more incentives

3

for single family detached homes and this is a good

4

incentive and this is a good start.

5

only going to be helping, perhaps, 25 to 30

6

households or families, because not all would need

7

all 10,000.

8

30 applicants we could help with this first initial

9

pilot project.

And, yes, we're

So, let's say anywhere between 25 and

10

Keep in mind that we can only help 15

11

applicants with the less than 80 percent and less of

12

median income.

13

We held another first-time home buyers

14

program with HUD and that's $250,000 alsoi but

15

that's restricted to those who make 80 percent and

16

less of median income and we only helped 15.

17

you know, it's 15 every year, 15, 15, 15i and we

18

have a waiting list for those

19

But,

those applicants.

So, I can assure you that there is no need to

20

worry that we won't be able to help at least 25

21

applicants.

22

The money will not sit idle.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

There's no question in my mind

23

that whatever you put in will be used.

24

demand, I believe, is very great; and as you're

25

pointing out, you know, the need for 800 units last
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1

year and probable this year and if you project that

2

out -- but it also has to be balanced with the

3

availability of water and other resources to be able

4

to create that housing, which is where -- what we're

5

discussing in other committees.

6

And it's -- you know, while you can project,

7

yeah, these are going to be done, if the water isn't

8

available or if we have a crisis there, then it's

9

not going to be available.

10

And as we look at this long-term in creating

11

the program, you know, what is your projection five

12

years, ten years, twenty years from now as to the

13

increasing demand?

14

area that's going to be increasing or is this going

15

to be an area that we can stabilize?

16

need to look at when we create this program as to

17

what the future needs are going to be?

18

direction that the County is going at this point?

19
20

MS. LEE:

Are -- is this going to be an

What do we

What's the

My estimate would be this pilot project is going

to be highly successful.

21

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

22

MS. LEE:

I'm not trying to diminish it.

I'm going to come back to you -- I'm going to

23

come back to you and ask you if we can increase the

24

$250,000 fund by whatever we have available because,

25

don't forget, people are going to be paying back.
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So, that fund is going to be increasing.
And to the extent where we have the funding,

2
3

we'll make this program available to more people.

4

If -- it's difficult to tell you exactly how many

5

people we can help over the next five years without

6

knowing how much money would be available.

7

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

NOt

my question is not how many we

As much money as we put in

8

can help.

9

a real need for the -- for this kind of program

10

t

I -- there is

right now.
My concern and my question is, you know, in

11
12

dealing with the entire need group, do we have a

13

grasp of what that entire group is?

14

have unlimited funds, how many people would be

15

coming in for this kind of a program?

16

would qualify?

17

If we were to

How many

And if you project that over a time, yes,

18

we're helping a small segment.

19

projected need demand going to be?

20

the area of the questions that I would like to see

21

answered.

22

MS. LEE:

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Well, what is the
Those -- that's

Well, it -Again, if -- you know,

if the

24

program that -- there are only 25 people that would

25

want to get into a program, that's fine.
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1

are 2500 people that want to get into a program,

2

then we need to be able to understand what we're

3

going to have to plan for; and it's that planning

4

process that I'm trying to understand.

5

I have no question in my mind that you will

6

be able to get 25 people to apply for this right now

7

because the demand is so great and because the

8

availability of units is so short.

9

statistics are necessary to be able to really

10
11
12

That's why the

understand the scope of what we're getting into.
MS. LEE:

The demand would exceed 150 applicants.

If you

look at your -- and, I'm sorry, you don't have it.

13

For the for-sale units from 81 to 100 percent

14

of median income, there's 96 units that are in need,

15

39 in the 101 to 120; but below that, 51 to 80

16

percent is 149.

17

150 to 300 at this point; but unfortunately we can

18

only start with 25.

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

20

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

Okay.

Hold on, Mr. Arakawa.
Thank you.

I will at this time ask that we allow other

members and we'll

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

So, you're looking at anywhere from

I was just going to say thank you.

-- we'll continue -- you may continue

later.
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1

Again, members, Ms. Lee is asking your

2

consideration of what I would term a pilot program;

3

and if you do support the pilot program, you know,

4

she will then be able to give you accurate numbers

5

and make a firm assessment of her findings if we

6

move this forward.

7

And I believe she's asking for an opportunity

8

at this point in time for your consideration; and,

9

again, that will help provide the future answers to

10

questions such as Mr. Arakawa has regarding the

11

long-time projections and needs and how this County

12

will participate in doing our part in addressing

13

that particular concern.

14

be considered to allow to start something that

15

can -- she can get a better handle on.

16
17
18

So, again, she's asking to

Mr. Kane, any questions for the Director?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good

morning, Alice.

19

MS. LEE:

Good morning.

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Chair, I'm going to preface my

21

comments on what your opening statement was

22

regarding your intentions of not to make any

23

movement today on these items.

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

That is correct.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And so, based on that, Mr. Chair, I
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1

have two points I would like to make; and they

2

there's a preference to have these requests

3

responded to in writing, if that's possible,

4

Mr. Chair.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And, again, members, part of why I made

6

that comment earlier in the beginning is because if

7

we are going to move forward, we will need to have

8

proposed legislation and a proposed bill for an

9

ordinance that the Chair will be asking you to

10

consider.

11

Director's input in crafting the proposed

12

legislation.

13

And, of course, we will need the

We do not have any type of proposed

14

legislation in this Committee as it regards to this

15

particular item at this time; and I would not ask

16

you to move anything forward until you are able to

17

see it in black and white and the specifics are

18

worked out.

19
20

So, Mr. Kane, please, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My first

21

issue with Ms. Lee, your comments regarding police

22

and fire personnel and trying to -- and I'll back up

23

a step.

24
25

I want to support this program; but in order
to support this program, I would ask either the
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1

Chair, through the Committee, requesting that we

2

get, perhaps, written responses from our Fire Chief

3

and Police Chief specifically to the reasons why

4

personnel have left the departments here from Maui

5

County.
Now, I know you gave us direct -- or you gave

6

7

us information regarding

8

300 people left; and I'm assuming that that's a

9

statewide figure and not Maui County.

10

MS. LEE:

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

you used the number of

Yes.
Thank you.

So, if we can, Mr. Chair,

12

if possible, get responses from both Chiefs asking

13

for an actual resignation letter or reasonings why

14

personnel have left the departments so we can

15

correlate that information with what the request is

16

and how we're trying to maybe tailor it towards

17

specifically those folks.

18

And, again, I want to say that I want to

19

support this because I think it's a good program;

20

but having that information, I think, will help us

21

support it even further -- support Ms. Lee with

22

this.

23

The second point that I wanted to make was

24

your comments regarding the inactive accounts and

25

where we would get the moneys from; and so, I would
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1

ask that -- Ms. Lee, if you can provide us with a

2

written response to,

3

those inactive accounts that you would ask us to

4

consider transferring those moneys from --

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

first of all, specifically list

Mr. Kane.
-- and then also -- oh, I'm sorry.

I'm sorry to interrupt.

We do have

8

Director Lo from the Department of Finance.

9

did mention two specific revolving funds,

Ms. Lee

10

Chapter 3.32 as well as 3.34, I believe; and the

11

Director of Finance is responsible of those two

12

revolving funds --

13

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15
16

Okay.

-- (inaudible) codes.

So, he will be able

to make a response to your concerns.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

And I'm

17

only directing the question to Ms. Lee because she

18

cited those accounts as places where we could get

19

that moneys transferred from.

20

And if there are any other accounts,

I would

21

think that this body should be apprised of why these

22

accounts are inactive.

23

made for a specific purpose.

24

history they were probably pilot programs and were

25

used for specific issues to do things that would

Obviously these accounts are
At one point in
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1

benefit the public; and so, why are they sitting

2

with $205,000 or $53,000 that -- for years of

3

inactivity?
So, I want to understand why we would

4

5

consider -- are we going to repeal those accounts

6

maybe because we're looking at taking the moneys

7

from there and plugging it into another good program

8

and see -- so, Mr. Chair, if that question can be

9

tailored to provide us with that information on the

10

explanation of those accounts, why they're inactive,

11

how much money is there, and some background

12

information on that.
And those are my two points at this point,

13
14
15
16

Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

Thank you.

requests, Mr. Kane -COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

22

Okay.

Staff, are you clear on

We will pursue and proceed with your

19

21

Thank you.

Mr. Kane's requests?

17

18

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

-- and have that information made available

to all members of the Committee.
Ms. Tavares, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Well, since Mr. Kane brought it up

24

and Alice had mentioned it about giving preference

25

to police and fire,

I think we need to find out if
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that can be legally done.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

at this time?

4

MR. MOTO:

5

it.

6

Mr. Moto, any verbal comments on that issue

No, Mr. Chairman, I -- we'd have to look into

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Yeah, if we could research that

7

before we start jumping into looking at preferential

8

or, you know, preferences for this loan account.

9

That's all I have.

10

And I support the program, and I applaud

11

Ms. Lee for looking at some other ways to get people

12

into housing because I know that -- I think I'm in

13

that gap group or maybe I'm be -- you know, below 50

14

percent of median income.

15

hear from fellow, you know,

16

that unless they have a parent who has saved money

17

for their down payment, they're stuck.

18

them forever to build up a $40,000 down payment or

19

whatever.

20

So,

I'm not sure; but what I
friends and stuff is

And it takes

I think this is a real good way to

21

address part of that problem; and I don't have any

22

doubt that there will be a line, you know, maybe

23

people camping out at your door already because they

24

know this is coming up.

25

looking at different ways to get housing out to our

But I applaud you for
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1

folks here in the community.

2

that.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

to Corporation Counsel?

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Nishiki.

6
7

thank you for

Staff, are we clear on Ms. Tavares' request

4
5

Okay.

So,

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yeah.

Alice prefaced today's

8

meeting saying that there was a bunch of information

9

sent to Mr. Carroll's Committee.

Obviously she was

10

reading from some graph about where -- what these

11

levels are, and I'd like to have that in front of me

12

today.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

15
16

Okay.
Okay.

Or at another meeting

because I really have nothing here and for me to
CHAIR HOKAMA:

And, again -- and, again, Mr. Nishiki,

I

17

understand your question.

18

what has been referred to it, and what you have in

19

your binder is what is under this Committee's

20

jurisdiction at this time through the referral.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

This Committee takes up

Yes.

We can ask Mr. Carroll, who is the chairman

23

of that specific standing Committee, to accommodate

24

your request in this Committee in helping to provide

25

some additional information that may still be within
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his Committee's purview.
So, Mr. Carroll, if you can work with us,

3

please, and assist in addressing Mr. Nishiki's

4

request.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yeah, I think what I want to know

6

is that 80 to 100 percent of median income -- I want

7

to know exactly what these people are making so I

8

can draw it to what I know people are, as Alice

9

said, are really making here in Maui County.

10

She prefaced this whole thing about the

11

inability because of the low wages paid to people,

12

and she prefaced that -- the fact that people are

13

not making enough to -- probably the reason why they

14

don't have this down payment.

15

What I'd like to know also, Alice, how much

16

rent these people are paying.

17

some of these people are driving around new cars.

18

Therefore, they're having high car payments.

19

like to know whether these people have credit cards

20

extended, and that's why they don't have a down

21

payment.

22

I'd like to know if

I'd

I mean, there's some sacrifice that people

23

have to make; but if people are living high off the

24

hand and having 3, $400 car payments in lieu of the

25

reason why they're not saving, I want to know this,
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1

that these are not the people that I'm helping to

2

finance, No.1; and then I want to know what these

3

people are making.
the other thing that you

The other

4
5

prefaced, Alice, was there is a program in HUD that

6

takes care of those that are making 80 percent and

7

below median income.

8

program is and if it is only truly rental or is

9

there a program for these people -- and I don't know

I want to know what that

10

what these people make.

11

80 to 120, but I don't know -- I don't know.

12

like to know what these people make, Alice.

13
14
15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

that

She said she's in a

I'd
Okay.

I think it's more of a satirical comment

(inaudible) .
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yeah (inaudible); but I -- I want

16

to know, you know, what these people

17

people make and if these people that are in the 80

18

and below median income, Alice, what are the

19

programs?

20

not, if they're also able to purchase something --

21

you said that there's a HUD program that helps them

22

with the down payment, I presume.

23

about this specific program and what it is.

24
25

Are they strictly rental?

Okay.

what these

And if they're

I want to know

The reason is -- also, Alice, are you

tracking the ability or inability or failures of
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1

some of these people that have bought here?

2

said that there's, what -- you told Alan I think

3

there's,

4

year -- it is 15 a year that we're getting these

5

people to be able to buy homes.

like, 15 a year.

And you

Well -- yeah, 15 a

I'd like to know what that stat is in regards

6

7

to them losing their homes.

Are you tracking that

8

fact -- factor also?

9

factor of why they lost their homes?

And are you tracking the

Because if you turn to some of the reasons

10
11

why in your pass-out sheet, Alice, you say that --

12

this first-time home buyer assistant program that we

13

got, Mr. Chairman

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

-- under second mortgage

16

program

that is the back of Page 1 which is not

17

numbered.

And she's got one, two, three, four,

18

five,

seven, eight, nine parameters.

19

SlX,

In it you say that under the six dots if

20

there is a catastrophic event that results in the

21

borrower's having to sell the property,

22

mortgage will be forgiven for the total unpaid

23

principal balance; and the supported -- subordinate

24

lien will be released.

25

event,

the second

Examples of catastrophic

the borrower's death or divorce or an
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1

extended illness of the borrower or a close family

2

member who depends primarily on the borrower for

3

support.

4

I'd like to know if in the HUD program, which

5

is not something that the County funds,

6

such a condition also?

7

that answer now or not.

8

9

MS. LEE:

is there

And I don't know if you have

I have -- in the HUD program you can borrow up

to $15,000 for a down payment which does not include

10

closing costs.

11

difference between this program and HUD's.

12

That's the difference -- that's one

We want the $10,000 to cover anything and

13

everything related to the loan.

14

that HUD allows for first-time home buyers

15

down-payment program, if you live -- if you remain

16

in that house for 15 years, it becomes a grant.

17

you don't have to pay it back.

18

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

19

MS. LEE:

Okay.

The $15,000

So,

Huh.

Ours is strictly a loan.

Now, if you feel --

20

and someone has made -- a couple of people have made

21

comments that divorce is not enough of a

22

catastrophic event.

23

divorce, that's -- you know, that's entirely up to

24

you; but oftentimes if there is a default, you know,

25

it's because of a divorce and which -- you know,

So, if you want to delete

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 6/18/02

47

1

people go through a traumatic ordeal going through a

2

divorce but if you don't want to include that, then,

3

you know, that's entirely up to you if you want to

4

take that out.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Well, the reason I say this is

6

because understanding when people have personal

7

property and they get divorced, yeah -- and I'm not

8

saying everybody's a scammer; but, you know, there

9

are scammers.

And so, they go, oh, we get divorced,

10

we don't have to pay this back to the County,

11

$10,000.

12

The property gets divided, so to say, or

13

someone takes over that payment.

14

what that end result is whenever property has got to

15

be divided.

16

divide -- whatever happens legally, then that

17

divorce is reason for that person not having to pay

18

that payment.

19

Why should they?

20
21
22

MS. LEE:

See, I don't know

Does that mean that if it gets

I think it's a concern that I have.

Well, that's up to you if you want to delete

divorce as a catastrophic event.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

You know -- well, I

I don't

23

know, Alice, whether you looked at it is what I'm

24

saying.

25

I'm just curious where you bring the reasons why

This is the first time we're doing it, and
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1

someone should not have to pay back this loan.

2

just wanting to take care of this money that we're

3

helping people with but at the same time not want it

4

to have any kind of loopholes.

5

MS. LEE:

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

7

MS. LEE:

8

9
10

I'm

There is no guarantee against a default.
Uh-huh.

And people don't have to become divorced to

default on a loan.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:
MS. LEE:

Right.

Industry-wide defaults run about 5 percent.

11

there is a possibility that we may not be able to

12

collect on one -- on one loan.

13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

15

MS. LEE:

So,

Uh-huh.
Uh-huh.

So, you know -- again, but do you penalize the

16

other 24 and more people who are planning to and do

17

pay back the loan?

18

balance this and say, okay, probably there's going

19

to be one person who is not going to pay back the

20

loan; and I don't know if it's going to be caused by

21

a divorce or something else.

22

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

23

MS. LEE:

So, if -- you know, you have to

Yeah.

But there is a risk involved and -- that we will

24

not get every single penny back.

However, keep in

25

mind that we are taking every precaution and that an
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1

expert such as Bank of Hawaii or First Hawaiian Bank

2

will be doing all the screening, all the

3

verifications, all the checking on past history of

4

credit and so forth.

5

that at all and --

6

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

7

MS. LEE:

We are not going to be doing

Yeah.

And -- go ahead.

So -- and even the banks, for all the extensive

8

research they do on people, do experience a default

9

every once in a while.
Again, if -- if you feel that a death, a

10
11

divorce, or extended illness is not acceptable as

12

an -- as an exemption, then I suggest we take that

13

whole section out.

14

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Well, let me ask you this because

15

we're playing bank also.

16

these kind of exceptions as to why someone should

17

not be repaying that loan?

18

MS. LEE:

19

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Do they -- do banks have

Yes, because Bank of -Well, then I'd like -- I'd like to

20

hear from a banker that they have this.

21

know.

22

but I

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I don't

Maybe some of you would like to educate me,
you know
Again, Mr. Nishiki,

the Chair will proceed

24

in trying to secure that information from reputable

25

banking institutions.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

But Ms. Lee is providing you with

3

considerations of what she thinks may be included in

4

our legislation; and as she has stated, it will be

5

up to this Committee and the full Council to make

6

its final decision on what we will allow and not

7

allow in this type of second mortgage program.
So, again, she is just giving us a starting

8
9

point.

And while I'm very much aware of your

10

concern about some of the exemptions that we will

11

release the amount owed back to the program, you

12

have a starting point to work from; and I believe

13

that it was the intention.

14

food for thought, and you have responded vigorously

15

on one point.

16

move this forward, Mr. Nishiki.

17

making final decisions on this today.

18

At least she gave you

So, again, we are just beginning to

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

We will not be

I understand, and I am eagerly

19

asking questions so I can get educated so I can make

20

a good decision.

21

Thank you.

The other question I have is

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

25

I'm hungry.

Hold on, Mr. Nishiki.

Let me

Go ahead.

-- continue with other members, and I

promise we will get back to you.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.

Mr. Molina.
Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair, and

4

thank you, Ms. Lee,

for bringing up the news article

5

about the shortage of policemen.

6

must have been watching the same newscast.

7

the majority of the 300 comes from Oahu, I think,

8

like, 260 plus; and I think Maui has, like, 22

9

they're short.

I think you and I
I think

My question relates to the incentive for the

10
11

police and fire department getting preference for

12

this program, and I guess where I'm coming from is

13

there may be people out there who may feel this is

14

somewhat unfair.

15

Have there been any conditions discussed as

16

far as, like, for example, the policeman or the

17

fireman goes up and qualifies for this program and

18

then, say, after a year or two they decide to change

19

their career fields,

20

and not an emergency personnel?

21

establishing certain parameters or conditions that

22

they remain, you know -- say they do qualify for

23

this.

24

policeman or a fireman for "X" number of years.

25

don't know.

they want to be something else
Are you planning on

They get the loan, and they have to be a
I

I just kind of just throw that out to
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you as far as -MS. LEE:

We have not put any kind of parameter regarding

3

that matter.

4

who wanted to include a preference; and because it

5

was only at the discussion stage, we didn't go any

6

further in looking at, you know, specific penalties

7

or anything like that.

8

9

Actually it was Councilmember Carroll

I think Mr. Carroll is going to tell you that
he did some research on this and -- because he

10

initially wanted to include firefighters, police and

11

teachers, looking at the areas, the fields that are

12

limited where we need more teachers, we need more

13

firefighters, we need

14

research showed that you can't include teachers, but

15

maybe public safety officers is possible.

16

so forth.

And, further, we

I think his

if you ask the Fire Chief

17

if we needed these kind of incentive for

18

firefighters, probably not.

We have a full

19

complement of firefighters.

We don't have

20

difficulty attracting firefighters.

21

difficulty attracting police.

22

We have big

So, when you come down to it, I think it's

23

going to end up -- if you want to give any

24

particular area any particular occupation

25

preference, it will end up being the police.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

BF 6/18/02

1

53

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Thank you.

And, again, I'm

2

just trying to look at all different -- looking at

3

this from all different angles.

4

I can appreciate the program itself.

I think

5

it's, you know, very good that you're continuing

6

this course to provide affordable housing

7

opportunities for many of our citizens out there

8

because, as you know,

9

are not police or firefighters that, you know, would

10

there's a lot of citizens who

like the same opportunities.

11

My next question, Mr. Chair, relates to the

12

Section 8 improvements with regards to the prop

13

real property tax exemptions, if either Ms. Lee or

14

maybe -- as you mentioned earlier, Mr. Lo is

15

available to answer.

16

exemption for landlords be similar to homeowner's

17

exemptions?

18

clarification on that.

Would this program or this

I just would like to get more

19

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I believe Ms. Lee would be appropriate --

20

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22

MS. LEE:

Okay.

-- to respond.

Yes.

That would be the fourth matter that we

23

were going to discuss today, and this is separate

24

from what we are talking about now.

25

The Section 8 program is our rental
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1

assistance program, as you know; and we're finding

2

that the more incentives we provide landlords to

3

rent to our Section 8 clients, the better it is.

4

One huge incentive we feel would be if you

5

are a Section 8 landlord, if you could have an

6

exemption of $50,000 similar to your regular home

7

off the rental unit, that certainly would help you

8

in your, you know, tax liability to the County.

9

We do have a draft ordinance that we will

10

provide later if you want

11

Mr. Moto drafted that ordinance for us, and

12

apparently a copy is not attached.

13

only difference with this particular ordinance is

14

that based on the incen -- insistence of Mr. Lo, it

15

would sunset in three years.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

US

to go further.

So, again, the

And my last question, how

17

would this exemption -- how would this impact the

18

real property tax revenue base?

19

would it have if -- do you feel or would that be

20

something for Mr. Lo?

21

MS. LEE:

Well, Mr. Lo can answer that.

What kind of impact

I think we looked

22

at it with rough figures, you know, rough estimates.

23

I don't know if -- you know, it was, like, a year

24

and a half ago that we worked on this; and we could

25

probably dredge up those notes again for you.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

If you don't have the

2

figures today, that's fine.

3

Mr. Chair.

4
5

6

7
8

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We will put that request forward to

the appropriate department.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

All right.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you, Ms. Lee.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Mr. Molina's request?

Tamara, did you get
Thank you.

Ms. Johnson?

10
11

Okay.

I can get it later,

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thank you, Alice, for your work on

12

this.

13

the recent news release also about OHA doing a

14

program similar to this for people -- or maybe it's

15

Department of Hawaiian Homelands.

16

making available in a similar fashion moneys to

17

people that would qualify in their program.

18

One of the questions that I have relates to

And they're

If, for example, someone qualifies underneath

19

another program, when you're establishing the

20

criteria for how they would qualify for this, are

21

you going to have a process of elimination at the

22

bank -- because obviously you're not doing this.

23

So, the bank would be doing the qualification.

24

you have a set of guidelines then for them that if

25

they do qualify for other programs, that they would
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not then be eligible for this in addition to that?
MS. LEE:

One of the reasons why there is a new program

3

under HUD for those who live or plan to live on

4

Hawaiian Homelands is because our native Hawaiians

5

who are occupants of those kinds of properties

6

cannot get commercial lending -- commercial loans

7

because of the land issue.

8

the land, they have difficulty securing loans for

9

their properties for either rehabilitation or new

Because they do not own

10

construction; and that's why these special HUD

11

programs have been created for them.

12

So, I doubt very much that there will be, you

13

know,

14

moneys and County funds.

15

would be a problem; but, again, if you feel that to

16

prevent any kind of situation that may arise, that

17

parameter could be included.

18

the use of a combination of those kinds of

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I doubt very much if that

The only reason I ask that, Alice,

19

is because I know that there are other programs out

20

there, too.

21

through the Veterans Administration, through Fannie

22

Mae, through other means; and I think what I'm

23

looking at is there's a -- obviously a gap group

24

that doesn't qualify for any of those things.

25

Sometimes people can qualify, like,

So, if we have maybe just -- even in the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

BF 6/18/02

57

1

course of a questionnaire so that you could educate

2

people about other potential programs that are

3

available out there.

4

could have a list available to those individuals

5

because sometimes it's just that they're just simply

6

not educated about what other moneys might be

7

available.
That's more what I'm getting towards so that

8
9

If there was any way that we

if there is something; and that would free up, then,

10

this kind of money for people that wouldn't fall

11

into any of those other eligibility categories.

12

That's where I'm looking to just get those people

13

that always seem to fall through the cracks.

14

So, I guess that would be more a suggestion

15

about what other programs are available.

16

even Maui Electric does work with some of the -- I

17

believe I've seen a program that they have also for

18

first-time home buyers because I've read some

19

literature on that.

20

that we might be able to consider.

21

I think

So, that would be one thing

The other portion of this would be that

22

because we had in a previous discussion in

23

Mr. Carroll's Committee -- let's say moneys becoming

24

available, for example, through the sale of Komohana

25

Hale.

That had been something that had been
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discussed.

2

this would help to at least improve on the ability

3

for people to get into their own homes, with that

4

kind of money, if it were to become available

5

through that means, would that also be considered as

6

a potential source of revenue for something such as

7

this or would that be more specifically earmarked to

8

our revolving housing program?

9

10
11

12

MS. LEE:

I had other ideas for that money, but it's

possible because it's up to you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

I'll leave it at that, and

we can discuss the other ideas later.

13
14

Would that also -- if it was felt that

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

We will be having Ms. Lee give her input on

15

that, but she's correct.

16

determination where revenues go.

17

Okay.

Members,

The Council make the final

the Chair will call a short

18

recess; and, again, the Chair would ask if you have

19

additional questions, to prepare it and if it can be

20

through the written form,

21

Chair and the Chair would then forward your request

22

for responses.

23

24
25

then present it to the

Mr. Arakawa?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Yeah, before you take that short

recess, each of these items -- the four items under

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

BF 6/18/02

59

1

BF-21 are completely different programs ln and of

2

themselves.

3

programs, because it's not in our binder, during the

4

recess so we can actually look at them a little bit

5

more detail rather than just a one sentence on each

6

of these?

7

MS. KOLLER:

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

9

MS. KOLLER:

Could we possibly get a synopsis of the

Mr. Chair.
Hold on.

Tamara?

Mr. Chair.

10

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

It works.

11

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

12

MS. KOLLER:

13

?:

14

MS. KOLLER:

It works.

Can you hear me?

Yeah.
Oh, okay.

That was the package that was

15

handed out.

16

that have been given to Mr. Carroll's Committee; and

17

the one item that Councilmember Tavares had asked

18

that started with the No.7, those are excerpts of

19

each program, unless Ms. Lee has something else for

20

Committee.

21

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

22

Is there a packet of the programs

we can use?

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

MS. LEE:

25

Those are excerpts from the materials

Yes.

Thank you.

Ms. Lee?

Mr. Chair, Mr. Arakawa, the original

submittal included a preamble.

And then it included
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1

a table of contents summarizing the new initiatives

2

and then it went -- it provided that demand -- the

3

housing demand study information and after that it

4

included an -- a pretty extensive explanation of

5

every single initiative.

6

submittal.

7

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

So, that was the original

And, again, during the break,

8

that -- if we could get that, since it's already

9

we already have it.

It's already someplace.

Then

10

it would be easy to work with a copy so we can look

11

through that information.

12

lot of the (inaudible).

13

answers, we can also thumb through it.

14
15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

We're not duplicating a
While we're listening to

Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.

The Chair

will take that under consideration.

16

Anything else, members?

Okay.

This

17

committee will stand in recess until 10:35.

18

(Gavel.)

19

RECESS:

20

RECONVENE:

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

22
23

10:26 a.m.
10:41 a.m.

(Gavel.)

We shall reconvene the Budget and

Finance Committee meeting of the 18th of June, 2002.
Members, before the recess each of you had

24

your first opportunity to ask the Department

25

Director some questions.

She has provided you
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1

documentation dated June 18th under the heading of

2

2002 Affordable Housing Guidelines.
Ms. Lee, if you would care to share some

3

4

comments on what the Committee has just received,

5

please.

6

MS. LEE:

I distributed the new guidelines for 2002.

7

There's HUD on the top showing the 100 percent

8

median income is now 58,300.

9

pages of that.

There's about three

Now, the reason for the three pages would be

10
11

the interest rates are different on the left-hand

12

side.

13

7.5.

14

9.125; and the third covers all the way up to 10.7

15

percent.

So, the first page covers 5.89 percent to
The second page covers, actually, 7.625 to

Then you have some rental -- a schedule on

16
17

rental amounts based on income.

18

of that you have the Lanai HUD income, which is

19

49,430.

20

rates on that one, a couple of pages of affordable

21

rent guidelines.

22

2002 income of 41,250.

23

After three pages

You have a couple of pages of interest

Then there's Molokai with HUD's

Now, that -- all of that is HUD.

Then you

24

come to -- if you look at the title 2002 Affordable

25

Sales Price Guidelines Human Needs Assessment, okay,
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that one is 46,440.

2

We think that the real -- the actual income

3

for Maui County at 100 percent is somewhere between

4

46,400 and 58,300.

5

Councilmember Arakawa a few moments ago, we're

6

waiting for the census results.

7

a long time; and hopefully we'll get the results in

8

the fall of this year.

9

know what the household income is for Maui, Lanai

10

And I -- as I mentioned to

Boy, they're taking

That's when we'll really

and Molokai.
So, after you see Maui Island, 46,400, you're

11
12

going to see Molokai, 41,900.

13

Hana Haiku -- to me, I think we ought to throw this

14

one out.

15

not for Haiku, 39,400 -- 220 and for Lanai, 42,510.

16

So, those are two -- essentially two

17

standards, RUD's standard and our standard.

18

CHAIR ROKAMA:

19

MS. LEE:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

22

You're going to see

Maybe it's for Hana; but it's certainly

Now--

Ms. Lee, are you

Yes.
-- are -- is your Department using the

County's assessment in any programs at this time?
MS. LEE:

Yes.

We -- when we review projects for change

23

in zoning that have some kind of affordable housing

24

requirement on them or if there is some kind of a

25

hotel being built that has an affordable housing
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1

requirement, if and when possible, we'll use the

2

lower figure.

3

The only time that we'll use the higher

4

figure of the HUD affordable housing amount is when

5

a project such as Kahana Ridge has a specific

6

reference to HUD, like, yesterday because the Land

7

Use Commission who uses HCDCH uses HUD -- HUD's

8

guidelines, we follow HUD's guidelines.

9

those cases, we follow HUD's guidelines.

So, in

In the case where an ordinance specifically

10
11

refers to HUD, we will follow HUD, like, in the R-O

12

overlay ordinance; but when there is no reference to

13

HUD, we try and use the lower figure.
I know it's confusing having two standards,

14
15

and we don't like having two standards.

16

we're waiting for the census figures where we can

17

hopefully just use that one in the future.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Members, any questions

19

on what Ms. Lee has provided you?

20

explained it quite well.

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Yeah.

That's why

I think she

Mr. Nishiki?
I need to understand.

22

She's using these guidelines here.

23

say 100 percent of median family income and then you

24

have here 46,440 -- and I'm sorry that the pages are

25

not numbered.

The -- when you

I guess I'm looking at the Human
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Needs Assessment for Maui Island.

2

MS. LEE:

Yes.

3

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

This $46,440 is based on a family

4

of four's in -- total income?

See, I don't

5

understand this part.

6

person and you want to buy a home?

7

two people, a husband and wife, and want to buy a

8

home?

9

me with my income and what -- say, a home costs

What if you're just one
What if you are

How do you reference this chart and then tell

10

$300,000 which is normal, I think, these days.

11

is the -- what is this picture going to paint to me?

12

MS. LEE:

What

It doesn't matter how big the house -- the

13

family size is.

14

could be one person making 46,400 --

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

16

MS. LEE:

17

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

It's the household incomes.

It

Okay.

-- or five people making 46,400.
Oh, okay.

So,

it doesn't matter

18

the number of people in the household.

19

much you make in totality.

20

MS. LEE:

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

It's how

Yes.
So, if I were to look at

as you

22

stated today, the group that you're trying to help

23

is between 80 and 100 percent of median income.

24

MS. LEE:

120.

25

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

120, yeah.

So, if I look at 120
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1

on your Human Needs Assessment, I see the figure

2

55,730.

3

it's 37,150, okay?

If I look at that same graph at 80 percent,

4

MS. LEE:

Yes.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

That's a big difference of

6

$18,000, right?

7

we're trying to help right now.

8

MS. LEE:

9

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

And, yet, this is the group that

Yes.
In making this loan that you're

10

asking for,

11

to buy a $300,000 home, okay, compared to another

12

person that's corne -- whose combined income is

13

55,730, okay, buying a $300,000 home, my question

14

is:

15

would the banker favor if they're going for the same

16

horne and now the banker is trying to assess who is

17

going to get that $10,000 loan that we give?

18

MS. LEE:

the person that's making 37,150 wanting

Who do you think, when they talk to a banker,

First of all, we'd probably recommend that you

19

use the HUD standard for this loan program because,

20

for instance, if you were looking at the Human Needs

21

Assessment matrix, 120 percent of median income is

22

55,700 of -- and if you had agreed that you would

23

give peace officers a preference, they start at

24

about 30 to 32,000.

25

mother or sister, whatever, you know, they exceed

And if they have a spouse or
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the 120 percent of median income.

2

help more people, in this case you want to use

3

HUD -- HUD standard because the 120 percent of

4

median income is 69,900, right?

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

So, in order to

So

I don't see that in my graph.

6

looking at a Human Needs Assessment, Alice.

7

see -- you're asking me to flip pages now, right?

8

9

MS. LEE:

Then go to the first page,

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

11

MS. LEE:

Okay.

the very first page.

Okay.

Got it.

Now, you look at 120 percent of median

12

income for Maui.

13

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

14

MS. LEE:

16

I

The very first page shows --

10

15

I'm

Right.

69,900 as opposed to 55,700.

So,

if you take

the 69,900 figure, you could help more people.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Oh.

Now, what I'm -- what I am

17

trying to essentially look at when I'm establishing

18

fairness,

19

going to -- within this group of 80 to 100 percent

20

of median income, right, you said we're going to

21

possibly be able to give 25 people this ability.

22

just as we did yesterday, yeah, if we're

I guess, Mr. Chairman, what I'm trying to say

23

is this, Alice

24

person at that 80 percent.

25

I'm not going to switch graphs.

because I'm concerned about the
Using the same graph --
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1

at this first graph that you're saying at 69,900

2

compared to someone that's earning at 80 percent,

3

46,600, okay?

4

MS. LEE:

Uh-huh.

5

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

On the surface, unless you tell me

6

differently, I would want out of that 10, 250 -- 25

7

recipients, I would want some fairness,

8

Mr. Chairman, as far as being able to help some

9

people in the 80s, some people in the 90s, some

10

people in the 100s, some people in 110 and some

11

people in 120.

12

everyone of those groups because on the surface,

13

Alice hasn't told me which one -- and maybe she

14

doesn't know -- which one the banker would most

15

likely select if both of them are applying for a

16

$300,000 home.

17

oh, wow, the guy that making less, he not going to

18

be one chance compared to the one that is making

19

more.

I want to help those that fall in

And on the surface I'm looking at

That's how I would look at it.

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And that's for the $300,000?

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Well, see, I don't know.

I don't

22

know this, Mr. Chairman.

23

that's the reason why I'm saying that I need to know

24

more because that's how I would draw out on being --

25

everything being equal, out of these 25 people that

I don't know this.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

And

BF 6/18/02

68

1

are going to get it, I would take a certain amount

2

from each of the 80, 90, 100, 110 and 120.

3

And all I'm trying to do is create fairness.

4

And I don't know what the rest of the members --

5

whether they understand this or not; but I would

6

hope that as we make decisions, that we can create

7

some fairness.

8

And then I'd like to hear from other members.

9

If you know something -- Jo Anne said she was in the

10

financing of these things.

I don't know, but I

11

would like to know prior to making a policy decision

12

on this.
And I don't know if today is the day that we

13

14

can ask this question or we need a banker to come

15

here and tell me or from him or her how they would

16

assess something like this; but I surely want to

17

know, Mr. Chairman, because this is a first-time

18

deal and I want it to be fair.

19

make improvements after the first-time deal first

20

but I'm eager to get more answers from the questions

21

that I have.

22
23
24
25

CHAIR HOKAMA:

And if we need to

Mr. Nishiki, you can ask your questions

today; but we will not be making a decision today.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Can I -- that's why I would like a

banker at the next meeting.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:

2

MS. LEE:

Ms. Lee, do you have a comment?

Yes, Mr. Chair, I will strongly recommend that

3

the HUD chart be used for this particular program

4

because in the examples that Mr. Nishiki gave, for

5

instance -- well, nobody at 120 percent of median

6

income, whether they use the Human Needs Assessment

7

or the HUD figure, would qualify for $300,000.

8

That's one.
If you use the Human Needs Assessment matrix,

9
10

the 120 percent of median income person can qualify

11

for about a $204,000 loan.

12

the HUD matrix would qualify for about 266,400.

The same person using

13

So, again, I think it's important to settle

14

on at the very beginning which matrix you're going

15

to use; and then if you want to restrict the

16

categories for eligibility purposes,

17

that's really up to you if you want to do that.

18

We're only talking 25 loans here but --

19

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

that's up

Yeah.

Okay.
Mr. Chairman.

Yes, Mr. Nishiki.
Yeah.

And why I ask this --

24

and -- I am glad now that you pointed out to me that

25

whichever graph I look at,

this is the kind of homes
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1

that these people would be able to buy, right around

2

266 or 204.
Now, let me ask you this question because you

3
4

did mention earlier about -- and I don't know who

5

answered it -- asked you the question.

6

just prefaced it when Alan was asking questions

7

of knowing homes that are coming up in Kihei and you

8

mentioned Maui Lani.

9

what these homes are going to be costing us?

10

MS. LEE:

11

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

12

MS. LEE:

13

14

I think you

Can you tell me, if you know,

I can't tell you that.
Oh, you don't know.

I don't know what the sales price

1S

going to

be.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Okay.

Because I thought that you

15

made reference to those homes and the fact that

16

those would be the ones that these people in the 80

17

to 120 percent of median income would be able to

18

buy, and I -- my question is:

19

of how many homes are selling in the 204 to $266,000

20

right now in Maui County?

21

inventory of these kinds of priced homes right now?

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

MS. LEE:

24
25

Do you know by fact

Do we have a great

Ms. Lee, would you like to respond?

This is not something I would be able to answer

even if I had a month.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

Okay.
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MS. LEE:

I don't know who is planning to sell their home

2

in the next, you know, month, two months, year and

3

so forth.

If you're talking new construction --

4

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

5

MS. LEE:

Yes.

-- then that's something I -- we probably

6

through Land Use and Codes could probably find out,

7

you know; but as far as who's going to be selling

8

their home in the next few years, I don't know.
I do know that Maui Lani's project will be

9

10

moderately priced because of the location of those

11

400 lots; and I know that a variety of developers

12

have come before you, like Doyle Betsill, who will

13

be building moderately priced units in Kihei as well

14

as several other developers.
So, I -- if it's in Kihei, you know it's

15
16

going to be moderately priced.

17

it's going to be a market -- you know, luxury price.

18

So, that's

19
20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

If it's in Wailea,

that's the way the pricing works.
Thank you very much, Director Lee.

Members, any other questions?

I believe that

21

we had a good initial meeting.

22

lot of questions that you have as a Committee.

23

will be forwarding all of your requests to the

24

appropriate departments and the Directors for

25

response prior to the next scheduled meeting within

There's obviously a
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this Committee's jurisdiction.

2

additional questions after this meeting, please,

3

forward it to the Chair or the Budget Committee

4

staff; and we will then request that information for

5

all of you.
It is at this point that the Chair intends to

6

7

And if you think of

defer this item.

8

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

No objections.

Okay.

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

11

questions.

12

CHAIR HOKAMA:

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Members
Yeah,

Mr. Arakawa?
I had a couple more

Would you -I can do them in writing; but, you

14

know, quite frankly looking at the fact that we --

15

there's a packet that's involved in this,

16

that packet, my -- I thought I'd be able to answer

17

some of the questions.

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

20

looking at

Okay.
Just when we -- when we do have

this item on the next meeting --

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We'll get that packet for you, Mr. Arakawa.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Yeah.

And I would also like to

23

have somebody from the Tax Department here to be

24

able to provide answers as to what the actual value

25

of these exemptions would be,

like, in Item 4.
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$15,000 property tax exemption, what that actual --

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

In the Section 8 --

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

4

CHAIR HOKAMA:

5

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

-- the dollars

-- proposal?
Yeah.

Well, I want to know what

6

our -- how that would affect our tax base and what

7

the actual benefit per each u

8

be.

9

is off the value of the property, we may be talking

each landlord would

Because if we're looking at $15,000 and if that

10

a $5 exemption, you know.

11

I want to get that kind of information.

12
13

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I don't know.

That's why

I think it's a little bit more than that,

Mr. Arakawa.

14

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

$200?
But at least it's a consideration

16

that the Department and Ms. Lee has put forward to

17

address how to improve the program.

18

that; and, again, we will be working with

19

Mr. Carroll and his Committee since the packet is

20

still within his Committee's jurisdiction.

21
22

23

Okay.

So, we will do

Members, this item, No. 21, is

deferred.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICE NO OBJECTIONS.

(excused:

PSK)

24
25

ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.
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2
3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Members, let us move on.

thank Ms. Lee's presence today.

I think -- and I
Thank you, Alice.

4
ITEM NO. 29:

CONTRACT FOR PROJECT MANAGEMENT SERVICES FOR
THE CAPITAL PROGRAM (Contract No. C1902)

5
6

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Members, we will now move on to Item 29.

7

Item 29 is a review that the -- we have -- your

8

Chairman has made from communication; and this is

9

in -- specific to contract C1902 which is for

10

project management services for the capital program.
This morning we have Director Lo of the

11

12

Department of Finance, and if Mr. Lo can give the

13

Committee his opening comments as it regards this

14

specific contract.

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chairman.

Yes, Ms. Tavares.
Excuse me.

Before we start that,

18

could we have the staff pick up this

19

that Ms. Lee gave us

20

and number the pages for us so the next time so

21

we're flipping back and forth we'll actually have

22

page numbers?

23

folders?

the chart

or the packet and go through

If you -- oh, we just put it in our

24

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Yes.

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Everybody put it in their folders?

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

75

BF 6/18/02

1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Put it in the folders and the staff will

2

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

And then check the order to see if

3

everybody has got their pages in the same order

4

because I think there were some discrepancies.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

5

6

interruption.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MR. LO:

9

Sorry for the

Okay.

Thank you.

Mr. Lo?

Mr. Chair, Council members.

doctors today.

Grant Chun is at the

So, I'm in his place here.

So, I

10

will do my best in answering the questions in

11

regards to this project management services with

12

KFC.

13

Generally in reviewing a lot of our CIP

14

and I think at the request of the Council also

15

started taking a look at our project tracking

16

through the various departments, and obviously

17

there's a wide variety of tracking and tracking that

18

occurred for different reasons also.

19

would have your finance tracking which is a little

20

bit different than a federal highway central

21

project, et cetera.

22

we

You know, you

So, we have contracted KFC Engineering which

23

specializes in construction management and project

24

manage -- or program management services to help us

25

sort of create a new tracking system for our CIP
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And you guys

the Council will see the

1

projects.

2

fruits of this probably in the fourth quarter as we

3

start giving you guys new CIP -- quarterly CIP

4

reports.
So, basically the KFC contract has -- we've

5

gone through all the major projects.

We are

6

been

7

putting a Microsoft Project -- we've worked -- the

8

company has worked with the Engineering Department

9

as well as the Parks Department to come up with a

10

standard project tracking sheet that is

11

satisfies not only internal needs but federal

12

highways types of tracking, et cetera, so that it --

13

at the end of the day, we're going to have

14

something -- you know, it's not finished yet -- that

15

will have all the projects in the County of Maui on

16

a consistent tracking format.

17

also

And, also, your -- the Council quarterly CIP

18

reports will pull directly off of that or is --

19

right now there's a lot of extra work doing it as we

20

report the project.

21

that.

22

some of the major projects on there; and once this

23

thing is completed, it will be turned over and we

24

will no longer need the services of -- they've been

25

actually starting training sessions with us so that

So, we are in the midst of

We do not have all projects on yet.
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1

it's actually inbred into the system so that theirs

2

will be a consistent, if you will, institutionalized

3

tracking system for us on our CIP projects.

4

So, at a glance you would be able to tell on

5

a time line, you know, how your project is doing,

6

whether it's meeting its base time line, so on and

7

so forth.

8

9
10

I'll be happy to answer any questions if I
can.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you, Mr. Lo.

Can the

11

Committee -- from your comments, Director Lo, can

12

the Committee then assume prior to this contract

13

each project was done potentially differently in its

14

tracking and monitoring of project management?

15

MR. LO:

Mr. Chair, I would venture to say so.

It was

16

when -- there were several different reports.

17

think for engineering projects, especially federal

18

highways project, it was a much different looking

19

type of thing; and you would have to understand how

20

they tracked it.

21

say it -- explode into a nice, you know, simple

22

format for the nonuser.

23

So,

And it wouldn't

I

how should I

that was very difficult to read; and then

24

when you corne to the accounting side, you know, you

25

would be looking at ledger paper that was trying to
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1

track funding sources, et cetera.

And that

2

wasn't -- it would be hard to put that together.
And then when you go to the Parks projects,

3

4

which are usually the shorter and simpler projects,

5

sometimes they would -- there wouldn't be formalized

6

time lines, et cetera.

7

So, the goal was to have -- for a -- from a

8

management perspective -- you know, all the details

9

can be -- the way Microsoft Project works is you can

10

have a summary type of time line which tells you if

11

you need to look at it or not; and then you can sort

12

of drill down into the more details.

13

The other way is basically you will be

14

getting these detail worksheets, and it would be

15

hard -- it wasn't a consistent way.

16

making the effort to corne up to some consistency

17

so -- particularly for Council and for the Mayor's

18

Office on this.

19

much more high level and then drill down as we need

20

to.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And so, we are

You know, they can look at it at a

Why wouldn't the architect or the

22

firm we use for architectural responsibility provide

23

some of the project management requirements in elP

24

projects?

25

MR. LO:

Mr. Chair, that's correct.

Actually once you're
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1

starting to -- there's different phases of the

2

project; and, you know, we actually are

3

get typically -- in larger projects, you will get

4

time lines from each of the separate consultants as

5

you are doing that phase of the project.

you will

So, what we're trying to draw out is a more

6
7

overview of the entire project from obtaining

8

approvals, architect's drawings, estimated time

9

lines on that, going into the construction time

10

lines.

11

construction time line that the -- that the

12

contractor will provide you, for example, and

13

then -- you know, so, we're trying to put that all

14

together, No.1.

15

And, yes, you will be overlaying the actual

But No. 2 is, you know,

they would use

16

different types of resources where actually I think

17

we're going to be asking them to put it all on

18

Microsoft Project, any contractor, so it's a

19

consistent method we can throw into our thing.

20

But also from a high level is -- I don't

21

think

22

give you a construction document which tells you

23

when the plumber will go here.

24

see high levels showing that, okay,

25

basis, you know, you're 5 percent complete; and you

perhaps, let's say, the Council,

I would

You would want to
from a general
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1

spent 80 percent of your money -- I'm being

2

facetious -- or something.

3

So, basically it's to get that information

4

and be able to have it on a more summary level so,

5

again, people like the Council and the Mayor's

6

Office will be able to ask the questions --

7

pertinent questions without looking through reams

8

and reams of paper to try to find out, you know,

9

what the issue is.

10
11

It's basically to simplify the

management process, frankly.
CHAIR HOKAMA:

It should assist your department in being

12

able to process and authorize the progress payments

13

also at the same time?

14

MR. LO:

I'm not sure that it necessarily will speed up

15

that process because on any progress payments we

16

look for the inspections and the -- whether there's

17

a construction manager or a project manager

18

approving those payments; but I think what it will

19

help us do is, on a high level, it will be able to

20

tell you if you -- there's possible problems with a

21

project that maybe change orders are on the way or

22

requests for informations are happening.

23

sort of tell you in a nutshell the project -- again,

24

if a project is on schedule, on budget.

25

It will

You're probably not likely to go and say,
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1

well, I'm going to go and research this, you know, I

2

mean, at a glance; whereas if you're -- again, let's

3

say you've paid out 50 percent of the budget and

4

you're only 15 percent there.

5

should be able to tell when we finish this that you

6

got some issues, and then it would prompt you to ask

7

questions and sort of drill down further.

8
9

You would -- you

Obviously for major projects the engineers
will continue to look at it from a much more

10

detailed basis, but this is to provide more of a

11

management tool.

12

relieve a lot of dual input; and right now is

13

every quarter people are inputting things where now

14

we'll just have it input into the time line and it

15

will pull into the

16

quarter the quarterly ClP report that we'll be

17

providing to Council.

18

And, again, it's also going to

hopefully in the fourth

At the appropriate time, obviously, as we

19

finish this -- because we are -- it's still work in

20

progress right now.

21

they're trying to input all of the projects at the

22

County level.

23

a KFC engineer go in and explain how this works.

24
25

We're undergoing training and

You know, we'll have the -- probably

Yeah, so, I think that -- I had another
thought, but I -- it slipped my mind at this point
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1
2

in time,

so ....

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I don't know whether they're going to be

3

checking the County's work or the contractor's work

4

or both the County and the contractor's work.

5

MR. LO:

This is not meant to be construction management

6

services.

This is meant to provide high level

7

ability to the construction

8

managing -- or the Council, in this case.
You know,

9

I mean,

to the

there are -- actually for larger

10

jobs you will hire a construction manager to check

11

the contractor's work.

12

basis to look at all our projects as any developer

13

who had as many projects as we got going a summary

14

sheet to look for.

15

If I can digress a second,

16

though,

17

based on funding

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

MR. LO:

the thought I had,

is right now you see a CIP report that's

Uh-huh.

and really doesn't tell you much of -- you

20

know,

21

numbers.

22

to tell what's going on.

23

This is just to provide us a

the quarterly CIP report is -- basically it's
And you really don't

I mean,

it's hard

So, we're hoping that in a very linear

24

fashion we're going to be able to show you the

25

progress of a -- progress of a project, et cetera.
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1

Now, for the major projects, we're also

2

asking -- you know, we will be starting to take

3

digital pictures and, you know, have some updates on

4

the -- on some of the very, very important projects

5

we have such as a -- you know, a -- you know, a

6

major roadway.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

8

MR. LO:

9

Lanai Police Station.

Yeah, so on and so forth.

So, this is our

attempt to try to simplify the process.

I

we

10

believe that this is a one-time -- once we get this

11

all inputted and get the bugs out, et cetera, it's a

12

one-time expense.

13

reporting to not only Council but the -- to, you

14

know,

15

information should be available at a fingertip.

16

And it's just to allow for better

the Mayor's Office, et cetera.

And all the

You know, we -- I'm not sharing this with you

17

at this point in time because, you know, all the

18

information is not in; but there will be screens for

19

us if -- for finance,

20

funding sources and budget if I want to so I can

21

start now saying, okay, well, I got to have this

22

much funding availability or cash flow available at

23

a certain time of the year, you know.

24
25

let's say, that I can track

So, we're trying to get it to be a much more
efficient process; and so, we're hoping that there
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84

is a one-time project.

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you.

Mr. Kane?

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

And just for a

4

brief clarification, so, this project would allow

5

Administration to provide information to the Council

6

with respects to a correlation between the

7

expenditure and the performance.

8
9

10

MR. LO:

That's what it is?

That is one of the things that the report should

be able to generate in -- on a high level.
For example

I'm just going to look at one

11

that happens to be on here.

12

Kaimiiki, you know, will show the design and we'll

13

have the budget, the bid and award, et cetera and we

14

keep it on a baseline.

15

met your budget or gone over your budget and the

16

approximate time line and funding -- funding

17

percentages.

18

I got -- Alanui

So, it will show that if you

I mean, again, you have to explode down into

19

it, I mean, get down in the details; but in theory

20

it should give at a fingertip a little bit better

21

picture than you're getting now without having to do

22

all the things.

23

Now, having said that

lS,

you know, once

24

there's -- seems to be an issue, I would encourage

25

going down to the -- little bit deeper into the
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1

levels to get the -- a more accurate, you know, more

2

detailed account from the respective project manager

3

or department; but it should -- it will -- it's the

4

intent that this will provide that.

5

been working on the screens for that.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So, we have

Mr. Chair -- and just one follow-up

7

based on that comment.

8

commitment on the Administration's part to pretty

9

much provide us with almost instantaneous response

10

So, this sounds like a

to questions involving CIP progression.

11

MR. LO:

Mr. Chair, Councilmember Kane, I -- yes, it's

12

a

13

is a similar path that City and County of Honolulu

14

took on major projects, not all of their projects;

15

but they took this, I heard, on, like, the top 150

16

or 200 projects they had.

it's certainly a step in that direction.

This

17

The caveat on this whole thing is the

18

training that needs to happen -- although it

19

to the engineers because no matter what kind of

20

system you put in, the proper information has to be

21

put in; and so, I think we're going to sort of

22

struggle with that to make sure that there's

23

consistent updated information and we do some

24

quality controls on that.

25

down

So, I don't think you'll see that right away;
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1

but I think you'll start seeing the product of it.

2

And then you're -- we're going to have to sort of

3

tighten it up, and it certainly will be a commitment

4

on Administration's part to get good information in

5

there.

6

got to be good information.

7

that's the part.

This is just sort of the shell, and there's

8

9

So,

and so far,

Otherwise, you know,

a lot of training is going on right now;
it seems good.

We've been working with

10

engineering which has the most complicated

11

probably the most complicated tracking.

12

Now, people like Wastewater Division, they've

13

been using Microsoft Project before.

And so, you

14

know,

15

of funding; but certainly we're trying to move in

16

the direction of providing you pretty much

17

instantaneous information at a high level.

there's different levels and different types

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Mr. Kane?
And just a final clarification, then,

20

Mr. Chair, because you

21

comments that Honolulu City and County chose to only

22

do large projects in this fashion.

23

saying that we are looking at it comprehensively on

24

all CIP projects in providing this type of tool?

25

MR. LO:

you provided in your

Mr. Chair, Councilmember Kane,
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1

In fact, we are using summer hires to help us input

2

all the information.

3

up front to get that in.

Obviously there's a big task

One of the problems we saw is that Arthur and

4
5

Michelle have to provide this quarterly CIP report

6

on all projects or an up -- status report on all

7

projects.

8

pull straight from, you know,

9

the engineers are working for,

So, if we had some projects in there that
the time lines that
then you're going to

10

have to get another bunch that they're not working

11

on.

So,

12

the goal is to get everything input.

You know, we're not of the size of City and

13

County of Honolului but I understand -- and this

14

company has worked with their Parks -- City and

15

County of Honolulu's Parks Department to do the same

16

thing, to, you know,

try to have all the Parks

17

projects scheduled.

They used -- they actually

18

used, I think,

19

venues.

20

separate entities for different

But we are -- it is our intent to use all

21

projects.

22

projects which tend to have lives of their own

23

which -- you know, particularly the repavings

24

because sometimes there's -- they grow into

25

something -- you know, add another, you know, 100

And now, I'm

we'll see on some of the
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1

feet, so on and so forth.

So, I think that that's

2

going to be the trick once we start getting into the

3

paving projects to sort of see how that looks on the

4

charts.

5

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

6

MR. LO:

Uh-huh.

You know, so -- but this will certainly provide

7

us a tool to find out -- I mean, again, without

8

saying, okay, I'm going to look at, you know, this

9

stretch of road down on this thing what happened;

10

and now we can actually go there and at least have

11

some high level idea what's going on.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

13

Mr. Lo.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Thank you.

Thank you,

Mr. Arakawa?

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

So, Wes,

16

tell me exactly what this contract is paying for.

17

What are we -- what are we having done, a program

18

created?

19

we're doing with this.

20

MR. LO:

21

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

22

do exactly what?

23

MR. LO:

Okay.

Are we having

explain exactly what

I will do my best here.
How many people are we paying to

Oh, I'm not sure of the -- how many employees.

24

mean, we've seen probably a minimum of three

25

employees doing this at this point in time.
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1

a matter of fact,

2

actual contract amount; but what they did basically

3

was interview all the departments on how they track

4

things.

5

they actually carne and asked me how we track things,

6

et cetera.

7

they actually bill less than the

That's the first step that I recall, that

They looked at the various reports and they

8

stopped with our MIS department and I -- but -- I

9

think -- and I -- again, I -- I don't have full

10

knowledge.

11

clear; but they actually started setting up a

12

program and actually helping us input.

13

So, I apologize if I'm not being that

In fact,

I think they did a lot of the input

14

of all the projects and started having a lot of

15

meetings with us to talk about, okay, what are the

16

milestones you want to track?

17

example, design, when is a bid an award, when are

18

your permits done, when is the notice to proceed,

19

when is construction commencement, you know, so on

20

and so forth.

21

You know, for

So, they've done that; and they've worked

22

with Engineering Department particularly to --

23

because engineering has a lot -- the federal

24

highways tracking is required.

25

building this so that it does this; and then you

And so, they're
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1

don't have to update another form, you know, so they

2

can do --

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay.

Wait.

Wait.

Wait.

Wait.

4

So, to this point, what they've done is they've

5

interviewed all the departments; and they are

6

creating software -- or they create -- what are they

7

creating?

8

9

MR. LO:

They're using -- Microsoft Project is the

software.

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

11

MR. LO:

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

13

MR. LO:

14

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay.

So--

They're creating the templates for us and the -From Mic -- in Microsoft Project?

Yes.
So, they're using the basic

15

Microsoft program; and now they're creating the

16

individual templates?

17

MR. LO:

Well, I should say a general template that all

18

departments can use, I guess, is the -- I think

19

that's a proper -- you know, so, for each project,

20

we'll have, you know, templates.

21

more detail; but it will flow through to -- you

22

know, whether it's federal highways or even just the

23

quarterly C --

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And some will have

So, every department, when they

have a CIP project, at this point they will -- at
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1

the start of the project, they will input whatever

2

data is available, the RFPs, what the proposals are,

3

what the actual budget is, and will start -- that's

4

the starting point.

5

program is going to be able to take that starting

6

point and follow up.

7

have expended "X" amount of dollars, and we have

8

done "X" amount of the project.

9

spent the money on in various levels depending on

10
11

And then this would -- this

At the end of one month we

This is where we

who is receiving the report.
MR. LO:

Correct.

I -- now,

the only thing -- I'm not

12

sure how often the updates are going to be at this

13

point since we're just on the early stages.

14

we're doing quarterly, not monthly; but I guess at

15

some point in time we'll -- I would imagine it would

16

turn to monthly.

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Well, if -- okay.

I think

If the

18

report -- so,

19

tracking the expenditures as you get the receipts

20

then?

this is not actually going to be

This is a report --

21

MR. LO:

Right.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

23

MR. LO:

Correct.

on a -- on the reports?

Because IFIS system -- I mean, if we

24

could figure out a way to have the actual payments

25

flow through -- or, I'm sorry, IFIS is our
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accounting software -- I think we would.

2

And obviously there's the goal that

3

everybody -- when they get a progress payment

4

request, they simply input it in while -- when they

5

stamp it approved.

6

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

7

MR. LO:

8

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

9

But that's not what this is doing?

Not at this point in time, no.
Okay.

So,

the basic concept is

every quarter you're going to get a report on what

10

is happening within that CIP project; and that

11

report is going to be pretty much a verbal position.

12

It's not an economic position.

13

the expenditures.

14

going to get a rough idea of where we are or are you

15

going to get an exact dollar amount and the length

16

of the scope to that quarter?

17

MR. LO:

It doesn't chart all

You're going to get a -- you're

To this point in time, Councilmernber Arakawa, we

18

are asking that they update actual dollar amounts

19

into the system.

20

dollar amounts into the system; and they provide,

21

you know, the percentage of completion on the

22

project.

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

You know, they actually update

Sorry.
Okay.

Members, it's on Exhibit A of the

24

attachment that's been referred to Committee.

25

will see the ten tasks as part of the scope of work
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1

and how they've arrived at their $56,000 contract

2

re -- award.

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay.

So, at the end of this

4

reporting -- what I'm -- Mr. Chairman, what I'm

5

trying to get it is I'm trying to get a clear

6

picture in my mind what they're doing and what we're

7

going to end up as a byproduct so -- how we can

8

utilize that from a true working sense.
If, as a Council member, I wanted to -- I

9

10

went into this computer program -- we're going to

11

are we -- are each of the Council members going to

12

have access to this computer program if we wanted to

13

bring it up?

14

together?

15

MR. LO:

Are you tying all the computers

How are you doing this?

At this -- Mr. Chair, at this point in time,

I

16

don't know what the Managing Director had in mind;

17

but at this point in time we were thinking of

18

keeping the Administration -- obviously we have the

19

ability to access any information provided to you on

20

a moment's notice.

21

understanding.

22

At least, that's my

And we -- you know, again,

this is a

23

quarterly -- I mean, at this point in time we're

24

being -- providing reports to you quarterly on all

25

projects.
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3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

But the Council -- we would not

have access to the computers?
MR. LO:

You know, I would have to check with the Managing

4

Director.

5

believe it was planned to.

6

At this point in time we were -- I don't

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

So -- but the Administration --

7

anybody in Administration, in theory, would have

8

access to this program?

9

MR. LO:

We haven't given everybody in Administration

10

access.

11

sure that there's appropriate, you know, security

12

levels so that people don't change -- you know, so

13

we have view only, so on and so forth; but, you

14

know, right now, it's basically the engineers have

15

access to their programs.

16

You know, we -- there's -- we want to make

There's very few people have access to the

17

entire system.

18

that they're planning to have access to the entire

19

system would be Budget, Mayor's Office, Managing

20

Director'S Office and Finance to access all

21

projects.

22

say, in, you know, Wastewater would only access

23

their projects at this point in time, so

24
25

I think right now the people that

Where, you know, the engineers, let's

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

But from the Council level and

from the management perspective, earlier you said
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1

this is going to be a tool whereby Council could get

2

into it, that we could actually see what was

3

happening.

4

MR. LO:

Well, I think I had mentioned that we -- this is

5

going to provide reports to Council.

I think you

6

will see a change in the type of reports we provide

7

to you on a quarterly basis so that it's, I would

8

venture to say, less cumbersome to read and a little

9

bit more, you know, simple.

It's very linear.

You

10

know, it shows the baseline and if you're meeting

11

your time lines and so on and so forth.

12

But I don't -- I don't think -- if I -- I

13

apologize if I -- it sounded that way.

14

intent -- our intent was just to provide you reports

15

that would be much more readable for you and provide

16

you a little more -- better high level information.

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

It wasn't

When you say "high level

18

information" -- you keep using that phrase.

19

you mean by "high level information"?

20

MR. LO:

What do

Well, I think -- even for me it's -- I'll look at

21

a time line, an overall time line, of the whole

22

construction contract and the budget, per se.

23

not going to tell you when the plumber is going to

24

come in and -- you know, because if you look at a

25

construction time line -- which you've seen them
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before in Wastewater Division.

2

they're

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

4

MR. LO:

Yeah.

They're--

(Inaudible. )

They're very -- very lengthy reports.

5

What we wanted to do is just give an overview of

6

when I say I -- so, you know, this is the

7

construction period that was estimated by the

8

contractor, let's say, you know.

9

and we're at 180 days --

10

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay.

Let's say 365 days

Let me -- let me -- I'm --

11

you're getting a little bit more complicated than

12

what I want to get into.

13

for is -- I'm trying to find out what kind of

14

information we will be able to get out of this so

15

that we can do our business and we can track what's

16

going on.

17

All I'm -- all I'm asking

Now, basically you know, we get quarterly

18

reports that are statistics right now.

19

to know -- for instance, the project is supposed to

20

cost $100 million.

21

a year to complete.

22

MR. LO:

23

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

24
25

The project is supposed to take

Uh-huh.
At the end of the first quarter,

we have expended "X" amount of dollars.
MR. LO:

If I wanted

Right.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

2

MR. LO:

3

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

We are at this stage within the --

Correct.
-- within the project and we now

4

have been requested to have a change order of "X"

5

amount of dollars for whatever reason.

6

of

7

MR. LO:

8

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

9

10

Is that kind

Basically, yes, yes.
Is that what you -- that's the

level you're going to provide
MR. LO:

I'm not sure on the change order part because I

11

think that that would be -- you know, because

12

whether a change order is approved or not is another

13

matter.

14

you're -- basic -- the basic things that you mention

15

and if you're -- if the change orders have exceeded

16

budget.

17

change orders, and it will give you a percentage of

18

completion.

19

It will just basically tell you if

It will probably give you a total of the

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

If there is the original scope of

20

what the project is there -- if someone wanted to

21

look up the original scope and say this is -- this

22

$100 million is going to be spent to do ta-da,

23

ta-da, ta-da,

24

what that original scope is, will that be -- will

25

that show up in this report?

ta-da, all right, if we're changing
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MR. LO:

I hope so.

I -- the reason I say that is just

2

having some experience in looking at some of the

3

ledgers over the years, it's -- there has been a lot

4

of funding source changes; but the goal is, yes -- I

5

think that the simple answer is "yes."

6

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

I'm just going to -- we're going

7

to all assume garbage in/garbage out.

8

have the best information --

9

10
11

MR. LO:

So, if you

Yes.
you're working on the best

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:
information.

If the information is

( Inaudible) .

12

MR. LO:

13

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

14

MR. LO:

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

16

MR. LO:

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

(inaudible) then you get --

Yes, yeah, right.

The intent is yes.

Yeah.

So, that's the intent?

Yes.
And that's the scope of what this

18

contract that we're working on, the contract that

19

you're trying to do?

20

MR. LO:

21

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23
24
25

Yes.

Okay.

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Carroll, any

questions for the Director?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Thank you, Chair.

No. I, evaluate

CIP program and obtain a list of projects to be
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1

included, this sounds like not all projects will be

2

included.

3

MR. LO:

What projects would be included?

Mr. Chair, Councilmember Carroll, the original

4

intent was to do something similar to the City and

5

County of Honolulu which was to choose major

6

projects; and we actually started going through a

7

listing of major projects, whatever that meant.
But over time this has sort of evolved that

8

9

we have made the commitment to put on -- all

10

projects on this because it's just impractical for

11

us to keep two sets of systems.

12

was just try to have maybe the top, you know, 20 or

13

30 projects, again, you know, for example, the Eddie

14

Tam Ball Field lighting, you know, Haiku Community

15

Center parking lot, so on and so forth, Hana

16

bridges.

17

So, initially it

But we're now going to try and -- because we

18

were proceeding a little bit faster and ahead of

19

ahead of our budget and schedule, we're trying to

20

put on all projects now.

21

intent.

22

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

23

CHAIR HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

25

All CIP projects is the

Thank you.

Thank you.

Ms. Johnson?

And I apologize -- I had to step

out for a few minutes -- if this question's already
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1

been asked; but when I was just reviewing the

2

details -- I'm not focusing so much on the subject

3

matter,

4

the total contract was for $56,800.

5

something that was authorized in the last fiscal

6

year budget for this particular position?

7

MR. LO:

just, again, the contract itself.

Are--

And was this

Mr. Chair, Councilmember Johnson, actually the

8

funding for this -- it wasn't an actual line item.

9

And what we did is because we were looking at

10

overall CIP and we found this need prompted by some

11

of the questions by Council, and it's just from an

12

overall management standpoint to make sure our

13

project -- CIP projects proceed accordingly.

14

actually took from the -- I guess,

15

better word,

16

departments to fund this contract.

17

actually a line item budget.

18

operational moneys were used for this.

19

We

for lack of a

the B accounts from several different

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

So, it wasn't

It was sort of an --

And, you know,

the reason I

20

ask this is because this year we did, through the

21

Council, specify that we're -- there was a Parks

22

project manager.

23

coming out of the Parks, I

24

MR. LO:

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So, when I saw some of the money

Oh.
-- didn't want -- you know, if
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1

there was already something ongoing that we were

2

unaware of,

3

double-dipping

then I didn't want to be

4

MR. LO:

Right.

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

6

MR. LO:

-- so to speak.

Councilmember Johnson,

the Parks project

7

manager -- I guess there's -- I'm probably even

8

using terms interchangeably.

9

will actually manage the project.

The project manager
This is actually

10

more of a program management type of service where

11

we -- it's for overall things.
So,

12

the project manager still will go there

13

and actually help, you know,

14

so that it -- again, it -- the Mayor's Office level

15

and management level will be able to determine

16

things; and then you can ask the appropriate

17

questions now of the project manager.

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

input this information

And the other thing would

19

be just, you know, because I'm not familiar with how

20

all the contracts are,

21

individual company that bid on this, were there

22

other people that came in with similar proposals?

23

MR. LO:

I guess,

say, authorized, the

Mr. Chair, Councilmember Johnson, we actually

24

used this under the -- what's called the

25

qualifications based selection process where we go
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1

and review various people who have this level of

2

expertise and have actually applied to a ad in --

3

that's published in the paper.
the word

And we go through and we actually

4
5

is not rank, but we actually go and look to see if

6

people are qualified.

7

screen the list, and then we provide a listing to

8

the director to choose from the top three or five

9

names.

10

And then we provide a -- we

And that was the basis that we did this.
Now, several of the other com -- this is one

11

of the -- this company does primarily this type of

12

service where the other companies basically do a lot

13

more design work, I mean, actual drawings,

14

et cetera.

15

qualifications based selection process for design

16

professionals, we actually don't actually go out on

17

a formal bid or a request for proposal.

18

actually I think everybody in the State has been

19

following that procurement method.

20

So, I mean -- but, again, through the

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

And

And then my final question

21

just would have to do with when I was reading

22

through, it says based -- this is the letter

23

December 6th, 2001 to you from Mr. Kubota.

24

just states that based on the meetings, we propose

25

the attached scope of work through March, 2002
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1

detailed by the task along with corresponding not to

2

exceed the fees that he's attached.

3

And when I was looking at the contract that

4

was actually executed, it was executed April 11th of

5

2002; and, yet, he was submitting the total

6

reimbursable allowance of 56,800.

7

just confused.

8

for work that he had already completed and then the

9

contract was executed?

10

MR. LO:

So, I guess I'm

Was he actually submitting billings

I'm just confused.

Mr. Chair, Councilmember Johnson, I -- as I

11

recall, this actually was his scope of work at the

12

point in time because he actually sent this letter

13

in December; and obviously we had to enter into a

14

contract.

15

providing us a scope of work through a certain

16

period of time; and this attachment is just what the

17

scope of work was.

18

amount.

19

be.

20

So, if I recall correctly, he was just

He actually did not bill that

It was just what the scope of work would

And, I'm sorry, I don't have the details on

21

it; but I know we've been under the contract.

22

think we are contemplating an extension to finish up

23

the training of all the departments through, I

24

think -- I'm sorry.

25

on the Managing Director's desk right now.

I

I don't know -- I think that's
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1

familiar with the exact time, but it wasn't a major

2

amendment.

3

amount just to get us to finish the training and to

4

input all the projects through the summer months.

5

I think it was actually a small dollar

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

And, you know, along those

6

same lines that when -- and I -- I guess it's just

7

the timing of it that's confusing me because I'm

8

looking at this letter in December; and then the

9

work was actually not begun then, you're telling me,

10
11

until April 11th of this year.
MR. LO:

You know, I think -- you know, I'm sorry -- I

12

think that they actually may have started before the

13

contract was actually signed at their own risk where

14

they actually started doing some interviews.

15

obviously didn't let them play around with our

16

machinery, et cetera; but it was that -- I think

17

that -- and, again, I -- my best of my recollection

18

that basically it was just to provide the scope of

19

work of what they were going to do and the services.

20

You know, again, I think

We

yeah, there's --

21

I look at the contract.

22

to proceed and shall end within 120 calendar days.

23

So, it doesn't actually state the time frame.

24

yeah, again, I apologize.

25

exact details of that.

It just talks about notice

I don't remember the
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Molina.

Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair.

Mr. Lo, my question is really to the

4
5

December 6th, 2001 letter for the preliminary scope

6

of work, No.9, where it says to assist in the

7

development of an information network using the

8

intranet system.

9

I'm not familiar with the intranet system.

Can you kind of go into detail

And No. 10, which is to provide bimonthly

10
11

reports, executive summary to the Mayor, Managing

12

Director, Directors in appropriate agencies, would

13

the bimonthly reports include this body as well?

14

MR. LO:

Mr. Chair, Councilmember Molina, as it relates to

15

the intranet, I think that was a fancy word to use

16

the S drive.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

18

MR. LO:

Oh.

They were thinking about maybe doing some other

19

formi

20

they had to develop the Microsoft Project a little

21

bit to allow more than one user at a time and so on

22

and so forth.

23

but as they started proceeding, there was a --

So, they actually are in the process of

24

putting on the shared drive within the

25

Administration.

I'm not sure if Council has access
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1

to the S drive or not.

2

basically -- in fact, I don't even have -- installed

3

on my computer yet that I can access this; but once

4

this is done, certain people can access it.

5

think, like, the Managing Director and the Mayor can

6

press a button, frankly, and access all information

7

and then start going down into the more detailed

8

levels in the spreadsheet.

And I

9

So, the development of that is basically

10

allowing so that everybody can -- you know, so,

11

let's say Charlene Shibuya can input stuff while

12

somebody else is viewing it.

13

with that initially, but -- those types of things.

14

We had some problems

They're pretty much just now going to be

15

inputting everything now and loading it onto

16

everybody's computer.

17

That's No.1.

Again, I have not talked directly on whether

18

the bimonthly report is going to go to Council.

19

do have a copy of one in front of me, and we had

20

just asked the Mayor which projects did he want at

21

his fingertips, some pictures, some time lines and

22

some very -- again, I'm sorry to use the word

23

high level types of things.

24

have pictures and so on and so forth.

25

this point it was just more so that the Mayor would

I

So, you know, we would
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know on his key projects.

2

Again, we do provide the Council with a
you know, if

3

quarterly one; and I suspect that if

4

Council would like to request for

5

not -- getting a list of all the projects is going

6

to be very cumbersome, you know; but if there's

7

certain projects that you want some updates,

8

sure you could request from us and we could provide

9

maybe perhaps on a bimonthly basis or something.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

11

CHAIR HOKAMA:

12

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

13

Okay.

Wes,

Okay.

you know, I'm

I'm

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Molina.

Mr. Nishiki?

Yeah, thank you.

I was trying to remember what this

14

Administration had prefaced to this Council in

15

regards to some of our concerns in regards to CIP

16

projects.

17

And I think for us this year I think we've

18

loaded, Mr. Chairman, somewhere in the area of $70

19

million of bonds; last year,

20

that for us it was asking you, can you do it all?

21

If not, don't even bring it up for the budget

22

because all you're doing is,

23

the budget, which means more costs to taxpayers.

24

25

50 million.

I think

first of all, inflating

Secondly, we were concerned about what
projects were being done and perhaps not getting
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1

answers as to why they're not being done; and your

2

promise to us was you're going to create a better

3

system for us so that we can partner with you to

4

realistically look at how much projects this

5

Administration is capable of doing and basically

6

tracking where we are with each project.

7

know we had numerous concerns from taxpayers as to,

8

you know, when's my road project going to be done or

9

whatever.

And then I

Now, I guess my concern today is you have

10

11

entered into a contract.

12

already doing some work with the City and County

13

Parks Department.

14

starting training with the different departments

15

here with this selected company to the tune of

16

56,800; and you've shown that there are five people,

17

from what I can see, in the position and the hourly

18

payment, the principal getting paid $124.20 down to

19

the contract administrator who is getting paid

20

$37.80.

21

all here in Maui County that are involved in this

22

project, and then in the ten things you talk about

23

the description.

24
25

You say that the person is

You say that you're already

And there's five people that maybe not are

My question, I guess, is:

Why were you not

able to bring someone here, if Grant's not here,
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1

from the company, okay, to -- because you know that

2

these questions are going to be popping up -- to let

3

us know what is now available to this Council and

4

what will be available, you know, and what they so

5

far have contracted with you people, No. I, my

6

disappointment.

7

No.2, if there is a model right now being

8

done by the City and County of Honolulu Parks, then

9

perhaps we could have had a work product of the
mean, you

10

little things that they've been done.

11

try to flash to us some pictures of stuff like that.

12

And I

guess, Mr. Chairman,

I

I

mean,

this is

13

what we want to know.

14

is the bang for our buck, and what finished product

15

is there available to us for us to see what we're

16

going to get?

17

I

What are we getting -- what

think the hope for us behind this was more

18

efficiency to help us -- the Council work with this

19

Administration to rectify the questions that we've

20

had whether or not the projects are being done and

21

how much we should loan.

22

And I guess what you're telling us today is

23

we're not going to see this until December.

24

in the meantime, I would hope that if there are

25

areas that we have concern with and only the
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1

contractor could show us what -- and how they're

2

proceeding -- and maybe, Wes, enough hasn't been

3

done yet to show us what's being done.

4

that we can get the contractor here in front of us.

I would hope

So, you know -- and, Wes, I mean, you don't

5
6

know.

It's Grant that's doing it.

So, you know, I

7

don't put the blame at your hands; but I'm not happy

8

with what has so far been going on today because I

9

think we could have had a better meeting had one of

10

the persons here that we contracted already come and

11

represented to us, Wes, not that -- not that it's

12

your fault.

13

before this Council.

But hopefully we can get this situation

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Comments well taken

15

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.

Mr. Nishiki.

17

Thank you.

18

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Comments well taken.

Ms. Tavares?
Yes, thank you.

As a person who

19

struggled with many CIP reports because

20

Administration wanted one set of information,

21

Council wanted another set of information, and the

22

Department needed a set of information -- and it was

23

very frustrating trying to manage, I think it was,

24

48 projects at one time and produce a report that

25

could be used universally.
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So, I am thrilled to see what this is going

1

2

to look like.

3

Council -- not the Council but the County -- all the

4

departments to agree on one reporting technique; and

5

we couldn't do it back then because everybody wanted

6

their little fiefdom and their little information.

7

And they were very, you know, protective of that

8

information; and it was not useful to anybody except

9

the project engineer.
So,

10

We were trying for years to get the

I'm happy to see that we've progressed

11

and gotten into this particular stage.

I'm quite

12

anxious to see what a work product would look like

13

from this.

14

in the department and not creating another layer of

15

work to satisfy somebody's whim -- well, not whim,

16

satisfy somebody's information requirement?

And is it really something that's usable

17

At the same time, well, you know,

18

department point of view, I can't tell you how

19

frustrating it was to come to Council with a report

20

that they said they wanted; and then it wasn't what

21

they wanted.

22

back and redo this for 48 projects.

23

I mean,

They wanted something else.

from the

So, go

it took nights and weekends; and I

24

can't

25

for -- mainly because of CIP.

you know,

I

just got burned out there
But to see management
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1

looking at this very seriously and putting this kind

2

of effort into itt you know t I'm just -- I'm just

3

thrilled that we're moving in this direction and t

4

now that I'm sitting on this side of the tablet that

5

we will be able to use this information in order to

6

make good decisions regarding how much CIP can this

7

County actually do?

8
9

And we also have to remember t tOOt when we
add projects into CIP that aren't in the Mayor's

10

proposal t that we're also burdening Administration

11

because we're adding projects; and maybe that's

12

going to be the straw that broke the camel's back t

13

the one project that the Council added on.

14

SOt

I think this kind of report will give us

15

a real good idea of what's -- what we can handle and

16

what we can't handle because then we'll be able to

17

look at those benchmarks.

18

behind on every single project

19

inclination from last budget that some projects

20

hadn't even been started yet.

That's an indication

21

that either we don't -- not

either we don't -- we

22

don't have the resources in order to implement the

23

CIP program to the extent that the Administration

24

and the Council wanted it implemented.

25

SOt

And if we see we're
like t we have an

I feel this is a very important tool; and
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1

I'm looking forward to seeing the work product from

2

this.

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you.
Okay.

Thank you very much.

It had been my

4

intention, members, that we could have concluded the

5

Committee's work on this contract.

6

intended to recommend filing; but I believe from

7

your comments, we -- the Chair would prefer to defer

8

this item, let some time elapse, and then allow

9

Mr. Chun, as well as possibly a representative of

And I had

10

the contractor, KFC Engineering Management, to share

11

an update on this, what I consider also a beneficial

12

step forward in how we do CIP.

13

My experience with -- most was working on two

14

CIPs at one time; and that was trying, at best, just

15

to handle progress payments.

16

that's doing 100 projects.

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

20

And we got a County
So--

Mr. Chairman?

-- members, if -- yes, Mr. Arakawa?
Before you defer the item,

there's -- I'd like to make a request.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Proceed.

22

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

In the way the company is selected

23

to do these projects, we have a system that

24

know, you're -- it's sort of changed from the

25

competitive bidding system.
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1

Could we get the details on how that program

2

works throughout the State and what the legalities

3

of it are?

4

paper when Marion Higa is looking at departments and

5

the competitive bid process is circumvented, this is

6

not a competitive bid situation.

7

allowing the situation where, without competitive

8

bids, people can be selected.

9

process can be created whereby we actually can

10

Because, you know, when we read in the

We're actually

Then the entire

eliminate competition from the process.

11

And I'd really like to understand what the

12

State laws are pertaining to this particular area

13

and how we actually select the contractor.

14

this case, you know, we're letting the contractor

15

design the scope of work according to what was being

16

said after they've already gone in and they've

17

started doing the work.

18

process, if we could get a little bit more

19

information on it because I'd really like to

20

understand it a lot better.

21

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

And in

I'm curious as to this

Mr. Arakawa, we'll forward that

22

request and

23

Mr. Lo; and we'll be able to provide you with a

24

written response, Mr. Arakawa.

25

and then the Chair will work with

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

And that comes from a very
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1

practical standpoint in that, you know, I had to do

2

a lot of competitive bidding contracts when I was a

3

supervisor; and there was a whole process that we

4

went through.

5

And I'm not saying it's good or bad, but I can see

6

that it can eliminate a lot of the problems we had

7

with the competitive bidding where there was --

This is a totally different process.

8

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I -- I agree.

9

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

-- a lot of things that we wanted

10

that we couldn't get.

11

to make sure that from the -- from a legal

12

standpoint, I want to understand how this mechanism

13

works.

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I agree.

At the same time, I also want

So, we will follow up on that

15

request, members.

16

No. 29 will be deferred.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

18

CHAIR HOKAMA:

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Members, no objection, Item

Mr. Chair?

Yes, Mr. Kane.
Prior to taking that action, although

20

I wouldn't -- I would have supported the filing of

21

this because I believe that ultimately the result of

22

this contract will be shown in the -- in a quarterly

23

report that will be coming up which, I think, is the

24

objectives to try to provide us with a more

25

comprehensive quarterly report.

And I think that
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1

that quarterly report could be used as the vehicle

2

to further this discussion.

I will support.

So, I just want to do put that on the record

3

4

that I think that we could -- there is another

5

vehicle that we could utilize to further the

6

discussion on what we're trying to achieve with this

7

particular contract.

8
9

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Thank you, Mr. Kane.

And while, in

general, I would agree with you, the Chair's point

10

at this time is that with the amount of months

11

remaining in this term, I'm not too sure by the next

12

quarterly report on CIP projects that what we may

13

want to see will actually be there.

14

So, members, I'm just keeping that option

15

open to this Committee; and if it does happen, then,

16

again, the Chair will have no problem just

17

recommending at the end of the term filing of all

18

these related communications.

19

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

Okay.

Thank you.
Members, thank you.

So, members,

Item 29 will be deferred.

22
23

COUNCIL MEMBER VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

(excused:

24
25

ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.
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1

2

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Members, I think we can take care

3

of one more before the end of the day.

I'm aware of

4

the time as well as Mr. Kane's Committee of the

5

Whole schedule for 1:30 p.m.

6
ITEM NO. 25:

CONTRACT FOR INDEPENDENT CONSULTANT SERVICES
TO IDENTIFY THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE RISK
MANAGEMENT PROGRAM (Contract No. C1750)

CHAIR HOKAMA:

I would like to have, since Mr. Lo is here,

7
8

9
10

Item 25, which is the contract for the independent

11

consultant services to identify the requirements for

12

the risk management program.

13

The Chair had recommended that this contract

14

be referred to the finance portion of this

15

Committee's responsibilities so that Mr. Lo can have

16

the opportunity to give us a status as it regards

17

the risk management program.

18
19

Mr. Lo?
MR. LO:

Mr. Chair, thank you.

I'll try to keep this

20

short.

21

contract and remember -- I guess I have some bad

22

memories of some prior times in our risk management

23

program.

24
25

I actually had to go and revisit this

The genesis of this project was -- actually,
there's several things that had happened is when
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1

we -- when this Administration took over, we had

2

just lost our risk manager and had a workers' comp

3

person and a secretary in the division.

4

first thing we did was we were going and resolving

5

workers' comp claim and general liability claims

6

in -- in the manner where we basically were denying

7

all claims.

8

9

And the

The first step we decided to do was try to
find out really what the statistics told us,

10

basically our case counts as well as I was trying to

11

find a method by which we could determine if that

12

was a good -- a good method to resolve claims by

13

denying the claims and having them sent to the

14

Department of Labor.

15

Without that kind of information, it was hard

16

for me to determine if we were doing a good or bad

17

job on that.

18

starting in August of 1999, I believe; and it ended

19

in -- as of June 30th of 2000 where we found that

20

there was 187 claims that there was no activity for,

21

I think, over a year.

22

months behind on -- I'm sorry, not two months -- two

23

years behind on our medical bill payments.

24

had 90 cases that went through the original

25

reserves, and we had had a variety of cases that

So, we actually had a report done

We were approximately two
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1

were open since 1972.

2

we went through on that.

3

So, that was the first step

And at that point in time we changed risk

4

managers and the then existing risk manager -- we

5

had actually talked about doing a similar study as

6

to the one that is being discussed today with some

7

of the insurance companies.

8

9

At that time the risk manager opted not to do
that because she felt that she needed to get a

10

handle of the whole workers'

compensation program

11

and our post-loss problems.

Unfortunately,

12

it was thrown into the pool with a stone tied to

13

you; and it was impossible to take the -- I mean, it

14

was a frustrating matter.

15

left the County as our risk manager.

16

And so,

I think

that person also

We then got a new risk manager who was a

17

workers' comp -- compensation claims manager type of

18

person; and we had -- we were hoping that that would

19

help rectify some of the problems, particularly in

20

the workers' comp area, which was drowning us

21

frankly.

22

Unfortunately that didn't seem to work out,

23

and I was having some severe management issues there

24

because the workers' comp manager and the secretary

25

who was just off workers' comp were at each other's
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1

odds.

2

we used to do it this way.

3

this way?

4

And it was basically saying that, well, no,

So,

Why are you doing it

You don't know what you're talking about.
the genesis of this contract -- the

5

initial thing was define the roles and

6

responsibilities of everybody and see essentially if

7

we were -- I mean,

8

tools to understand what we were doing wrong in that

9

area and to see who was right.

10

I needed some manage -- some

Now, halfway through this contract, we

11

started down this path of -- I think the initial

12

thought was to outsource part of our workers'

13

compensation claims and keep some in-house.

14

started talking to insurance companies and various

15

other companies saying, you guys are crazy.

16

keep it in-house or go outside.

17

inconsistent with your claims management abilities.

18

So, in any event, we undertook this process;

19

and I'm proud to say right now is that we do have a

20

new risk manager.

21

contract that we're talking about, which is the

22

$15,000 contract, we have taken care of a lot of

23

operational issues and defined the roles a little

24

more clearly, not only within the Finance Department

25

and the risk management area but also within

We

Either

Don't try to be

We have be -- through this
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Corporation Counsel, et cetera.

2

And so, we are actually outsourcing all of

3

our workers' comp and general liability claims which

4

are

5

safety

is allowing us now to devote more time to the
safety aspects of everything.

6

I do want to make a plug for a couple things.

7

One is when the third-party administrator took over,

8

we had 413 open claims.

9

December; and through May, they have closed 246

They took over in mid

10

cases, which, I think, in the prior several years, I

11

would be -- venture to say we probably didn't close

12

any cases.

13

we were -- just bleeding us to death.

Again, we had cases open from 1972 that

We anticipate more.

14

We need to get down

15

do -- we're down to about 360 cases now in our

16

workers' comp area.

17

150.

18

that are going to be closed that are just waiting

19

some actions by Labor.

20

Our goal is to get down under

A lot of these are old claims.

There are more

And even the reporting information that we

21

got is we could not -- for those of you in the

22

insurance industry -- I know Councilmember Johnson

23

was in the insurance industry -- we could not file

24

the year-end reports because we didn't even capture

25

the right information, so -- I think they were
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1

called the WC-9s or whatever they're called.

2

couldn't even file them.

3

extensions after extension because we -- the record

4

keeping was unparadox; and it wasn't even inputted.

5

We

I mean, we had to ask for

So, we feel we've rectified the problem.

The

6

ultimate goal is to lower our insurance -- our total

7

insurance program and -- for instance, workers' comp

8

and self-insurance program from -- I

9

height we were at about $3.4 million a year to under

10
11

think at our

a million and a half a year is the goal.
We think by the end of this year, we are

12

going to be able to at least dabble in the market to

13

see if we can do a loss transfer so that all old

14

claims are no longer our responsibility so that in

15

future budgets you won't be faced with this daunting

16

task of, you know,

17

comes up.

18

just be budgeting on the future just for new claims.

19

$3 million a year of whatever

Anything that's old is gone, and we will

We are in the process of getting a five-year

20

history which will allow us to go to the insurance

21

carriers and actually get the proper insurance

22

premiums.

23

they just gave us insurance premiums.

24

provided information to them before.

25

it's been pretty critical we get that information.

We basically were just a Maui risk.
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I won't ramble on too long.

1

That's basically

2

the genesis of everything, and this project is

3

complete.

4

deliverables -- all the deliverables are either done

5

or in progress right now.

6

answer any questions.

7

CHAIR HOKAMA:

We actually -- and we have -- most of the

Okay.

So, I'd be happy to

Well, I'm thrilled with your

8

progress, Mr. Lo, and improvements that for many of

9

us -- members with a few terms have seen the

10

improvement which we are quite

11

your efforts.

12
13

So,

very pleased with

I thank you.

Mr. Kane, this is your Committee area.

Any

questions for the Director?

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

No questions.

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

16

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares.

This is a contract that ends once

17

they go through those old -- all the old claims or

18

this is ongoing contract to manage our workers'

19

comp?

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

MR. LO:

Mr. Lo?

Mr. Chair, Councilmember Tavares,

just to

22

clarify, the contract that's being discussed by the

23

Committee is pau because it was just a contract to

24

go over and define --

25

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Oh, okay.
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MR. LO:

-- work flows, et cetera.

Now, the third-party

2

administration contract is a renewable -- I think we

3

went out to -- an annual -- I mean, it's an annual

4

contract with ability to renew up to three years.

5

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

6

MR. LO:

Uh-huh.

The whole intent was that once we get rid of the

7

backlog, we can then make a decision if we want to

8

move it in-house or not.

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
MR. LO:

Okay.

Because right now there was just no way with the

11

body count nor -- frankly, the fact

12

claims adjusters do not reside on Maui.

13

most -- I should say third-party administration

14

because the -- all the headquarters are in Honolulu.

15

~s

is that most
I mean,

So, the intent is -- this is a -- can be

16

moved in and out; but we're -- right now, this is

17

curving over -- we're finding it nice to have a

18

third-party administrator deal with the claims.

19

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thank you.

Thank you.

Mr. Nishiki?

No.

Mr. Molina.

Ms. Johnson?

Wesley, I just want to clarify.

24

I -- when they started, there was 413 open claims.

25

They closed 246, and there's remaining 360 in
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1

workmen's comp area.

2

was 200 more claims that came in?

3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

4

MR. LO:

So, does this mean that there

Director?

Council Chair

or, Budget Chair, actually
couple things.

I mean, you

5

there's a couple

6

that's a good question.

7

December 131 new claims; but because of the terrible

8

file management we had, there were these claims that

9

were not on the list that have appeared.

10

We've actually had since

And, you

know, now they're managing all our files.

11

I mean, it was almost comical when we first

12

walked in is -- we couldn't get a lockdown of all

13

our files.

14

files, and then all of a sudden a emergency hire who

15

was working for us -- we would file 17 files on her

16

desk all of a sudden.

17

it was a crisis time for us; but I think now, you

18

know, the case count and the file count is much

19

better now.

20

combination, not all new claims, so ....

21
22
23

We were trying to lock down all our

It was -- it was bizarre and

So, there was a -- sort of a

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Some that you didn't know about,

but they existed somewhere?
MR. LO:

Yeah, some that we didn't know about or some that

24

were considered other claims, you know, because

25

it -- but a separate injury.

So, we would open up
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1

as actually a separate claim.

2

consistently applied, you know.

3

the same person, if it's a separate injury, it's a

4

new claim as opposed to, you know, you just tagging

5

it on.

6

there.

7

It was not, you know,
Even though it's

So, there was a variety of things going on

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Do you have -- let's say,

just of

8

the 360 claims in workmen's comp that are remaining,

9

do you have an idea dollar-wise what the valuations

10
11

of that total amount would be?
MR. LO:

Well, I don't have it in front of me.

I

12

certainly could get that for you.

13

cautious with it, though, I mean, on our reserves on

14

it.

15

reserves, gross in two senses of the word.

16

gross

17

know, we would have to net out the payments to date;

18

but we certainly can provide that information for

19

you.

20

They seem to me to be high.

I would be

And they're gross
One is

it's the reserve over time as well as, you

Now, as we get through our five-year study,

21

et cetera, we're going to actually go to an actuary

22

to determine what our present value of our reserves

23

are.

24

lower cost, I will or I will come back to Council

25

and ask for that authority.

Again, if I can get rid of that now for a much

So, I can get that
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information.

2

right now.

3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

4

Mr. Chair.

5

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I don't have it with me

I'd appreciate that,

Thank you very much.

Okay.

We'll forward that request.

Mr. Carroll?

6

7

I'm sorry.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Mr. Arakawa?

Yes.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Now,

8

Wes, I'd really be interested in getting a list

9

you said since December we've had 130-something

10

claims?

11

MR. LO:

That's what, yeah, my printout shows me here.

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

13

that's --

14

MR. LO:

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

16

MR. LO:

17

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

18

Yeah, about a half --

I would like to get a list of

that -MR. LO:

20

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

22

-- just a few months?

Right.

19

21

January, February -- I mean,

Sure.
because it seems like that's a

lot of claims coming in in just a few months.
MR. LO:

Yeah, I think there's a wide variety of them; and

23

some of them are, you know, open and closed types of

24

cases.

25

information to you.

But I -- we certainly can provide that
I'll be happy to get that for
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you.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Okay.

And, you know, my concern

3

is that if we had 400-and-some when you came in,

4

we're getting this many in essentially half a year,

5

we're looking at 300 -- close to 300 claims for the

6

entire year extrapolating it out.

7

problems in our safety --

8

MR. LO:

9

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

There might be

Correct.
situation.

We have a -- you
Is that

10

know, we have a Risk Assessment Manager.

11

Risk Assessment Manager going out to the different

12

areas and assessing the risk so that we can minimize

13

these claims?

14

is happening in this area?

15

Risk Assess Manager passed away.

Or what are they

what are -- what

I know that we -- the

You used to come out to each of the

16
17

facilities -- they used to come out to my facility.

18

They used to walk around, and they used to actually

19

do an assessment of what needs to be improved and

20

what were the safety concerns to try and minimize

21

claims.

22

I'm seeing a large expanse in the claims

23

area, and that's beginning to concern me.

24

scope -- can you go through the scope of what the

25

job of the people that are doing this risk
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1

assessment right now is?

2

it actually to go into the field and to try and find

3

these hazardous situations and correct those

4

situations?

5

MR. LO:

Is it just paperwork or is

Mr. Chair, there's actually two things going on.

6

One is we just recently,

7

weeks ago had a -- the insurance brokerage companies

8

provide us with a loss control type of person that

9

actually goes and tours all the major facilities.

10

And we just -- he did tour most of the facilities

11

and is,

12

I think, probably about two

I believe, getting a report up for us.
Also, we have reconvened the Risk Management

13

Steering Committee; and as our first order of

14

business, we started to reconvene the Safety

15

Committee.

16

Now,

the statistics, exactly as you had said,

17

is going to provide us a basis of, you know, where

18

our concerns should lie based on our statistical

19

data that we now have at our fingertips on the loss

20

runs.

21

need to get through this data.

22

And so, I mean, you're correct.

I think we

And I know I've had this discussion with our

23

Risk Manager and she

24

having the specifics in front of me, she's feeling

25

that these were a lot minor -- more minor incidents.

I think the -- without
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1

I think there were certain things, particularly in

2

the driving area, that we need to start

3

concentrating on and other things; but she's feeling

4

that the cases that we have to date that have opened

5

to date are relatively minor cases that should be

6

handled fairly quickly.

7

the pudding is to get the statistical reports to

8

you.

9

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Yes.

But I think the proof of

Thank you.

And,

10

Mr. Chairman, you know, this is on top of the report

11

we had from Wastewater that -- when HI OS went

12

through, they were looking at 20 possible violations

13

there.

14

all these cases that are coming up seems excessive

15

in my mind.

Then now I'm hearing that the statistics of

16

And I look at this as a possible area that

17

really needs to be explored because our employees

18

need to be working under safe conditions.

19

the hazards are increasing for some reason, then we

20

may need to concentrate on making sure that whatever

21

kind of education is necessary or whatever kind of

22

program is necessary to change the situation is

23

enacted.

24

that I'm very concerned about.

25

MR. LO:

And if

That's an area I'm picking up on right now

Certainly.
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1

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

Thank you.

Anything else, members?

2

If not, we will put forward the request and have it

3

transmitted to you while the Chair would recommend

4

filing of Contract C1750 and all related

5

communications.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

7

?:

8

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

No objections.

9

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Second.

10
11

No objections.

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Okay.

I have a motion from Mr. Kane

seconded by Ms. Tavares.

12
13

So moved.

Discussion, members.

Hearing none, all in

favor say "aye."

14

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

15

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Aye.

Opposed say "no."

Motion carried.

16
17

VOTE: AYES:

Councilmembers Arakawa, Carroll,
Johnson, Kane, Molina, Nishiki, Tavares,
and Chair Hokama.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Kawano.

18
19
20
21
22

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

Recommending FILING of contract.

23
ITEM NO. 55:

24

CONTRACT FOR THE CO-COMPOSTING FACILITY AT
THE CENTRAL MAUl SANITARY LANDFILL

(Contract No. C0142-9)
25
ITEM NO. 52:

CONTRACT FOR THE WAILUKU-KAHULUI WASTEWATER
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RECLAMATION FACILITY PHASE IIA MODIFICATIONS
(Contract No. 1920)

1

2
3

CHAIR HOKAMA:

Members, the Chair will be asking for -- if

4

there's no objection, we'll defer 55 and 52.

I

5

think we need to give it the appropriate time for

6

ability to have all members have full discussion

7

prior to any Committee action.

8
9

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

(excused:

PSK)

10
ACTION:

11

DEFER pending further discussion.

12
13

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

14

CHAIR HOKAMA:

15

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

16

CHAIR HOKAMA:

17

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

Mr. Chair?

Yes, ma'am.
On Item 52 --

Yes, ma'am.
could we have the request for

18

proposals or the description of the project attached

19

to this rather than just the contract?

20

CHAIR HOKAMA:

21

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

22

CHAIR HOKAMA:

23
24
25

Yes, we can.
Scope of services?

Yes, we can.
Tamara, can you forward that request and have

it prepared?
It will be the Chair's intention to schedule
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1

this at the next opening which, I believe,

2

July 2nd, 9:00 a.m.

3

anticipate that we will be bringing this back before

4

this Committee on our next July 2nd Budget and

5

Finance meeting.

6

So, at this time you can

Announcements, members?

7

for being here.

8

meeting is adjourned.

1S

If not, I thank you

Mr. Lo, thank you, Mr. Moto.
(Gavel. )

9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16

17
18
19
20
21

22
23
24
25
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1

C E R T I F I e ATE

2

STATE OF HAWAII
SS.

3

4

CITY AND COUNTY OF MAUl

5

I, Sharon L. Ross, Certified Shorthand

6
7

Reporter for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify

8

that the proceedings were taken down by me in

9

machine shorthand and was thereafter reduced to

10

typewritten form under my supervision; that the

11

foregoing represents to the best of my ability, a

12

true and correct transcript of the proceedings had

13

in the foregoing matter.

14

I further certify that I am not attorney for

15

any of the parties hereto, nor in any way concerned

16

with the cause.

17

DATED this 25th day of July, 2002, in

18

Honolulu, Hawaii.
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